

A MARIANIST COLLEGE PREPARATORY INSTITUTION, 1852 • SAN ANTONIO, TX

Parent/Student Handbook 2019-2020



REGULAR SCHEDULE $1^{st} 8:15 - 9:07$ $2^{nd} 9:11 - 10:03$ $3^{rd} 10:07 - 10:59$ 4^{th} $11:03-11:43 (1^{st} Lunch)$ $11:47-12:39 (Class)$ $11:03-11:55 (Class)$ $11:59-12:39 (2^{nd} Lunch)$ $5^{th} 12:43 - 1:35$ $6^{th} 1:39 - 2:31$ $7^{th} 2:35 - 3:27$		$\begin{array}{l} \textbf{MORNING ASSEMBLY SCHEDULE (MAS)} \\ \textbf{Assembly 8:15 - 9:00} \\ 1^{st} 9:10 - 9:55 \\ 2^{nd} 9:59 - 10:44 \\ 3^{rd} 10:48 - 11:33 \\ 4^{th} \\ 11:38-12:08 (1^{st} Lunch) \\ 12:12-12:57 (Class) \\ 11:38-12:23 (Class) \\ 12:27-12:57 (2^{nd} Lunch) \\ 5^{th} 1:01 - 1:46 \\ 6^{th} 1:50 - 2:35 \\ 7^{th} 2:39 - 3:24 \end{array}$		
AFTERNOON ASSEMBLY SCHEDULE (AAS) $1^{st} 8:15 - 9:00$ $2^{nd} 9:04 - 9:49$ $3^{rd} 9:53 - 10:38$ 4^{th} $10:42-11:17 (1^{st} Lunch)$ 11:21-12:06 (Class) 10:42-11:27 (Class) $11:31-12:06 (2^{nd} Lunch)$ $5^{th} 12:10 - 12:55$ $6^{th} 12:59 - 1:44$ $7^{th} 1:48 - 2:33$ Assembly 2:42 - 3:30	LITURGY SCHEDULE ($1^{st} 8:15 - 8:55$ Liturgy 9:10 - 10:3 $2^{nd} 10:35 - 11:15$ $3^{rd} 11:19 - 11:59$ 4^{th} $12:03-12:33 (1^{st} Lunch)$ 12:03-12:43 (Class) 12:03-12:43 (Class) $12:47-1:17 (2^{nd} Lunch)$ $5^{th} 1:21 - 2:01$ $6^{th} 2:05 - 2:45$ $7^{th} 2:49 - 3:29$	SCHEDULE (NDS) 30 30 Minute Periods $1^{st} 8:15 - 8:45$ $2^{nd} 8:48 - 9:18$ $3^{rd} 9:21 - 9:51$ $4^{th} 9:54 - 10:24$ $5^{th} 10:27 - 10:57$ $6^{th} 11:00 - 11:30$ $7^{th} 11:33 - 12:03$		

Table of Contents

E	ell Schedule	1
S	tudents at Central Catholic	7
F	arents' Role in Education	8
I	mportant Information	8
	Brief History of Central Catholic	8
	Mission Statement	9
	The Alma Mater	9
	Central Catholic Fight Song	9
	School Insignia	10
	Governance	10
	Characteristics of Marianist Education	10
	To educate for formation in faith	11
	To provide an integral quality education	11
	To educate in family spirit	11
	To educate for service, justice and peace	12
	To educate for adaptation and change	12
	The Founder of the Society of Mary	12
C	ampus Ministry	12
	Central Catholic as a Faith Community	12
	Liturgy and Sacramental Life	13
	Retreats	13
	Button LIFE (Living In Faith Experience)	13
	Christian Service	13
	Guidelines for Student Service Hours	15
A	cademics	16
	Accreditation and staffing	16
	A College Preparatory Curriculum	16
	National Honor Society	16
	Honors/Advanced Placement	18
C	ollege Credit	18
	AP and dual credit	18
Fi	eld trips	19
Сι	rriculum and Graduation	20
	Credits and course loads	20
	Graduation eligibility	20
	Diploma requirements and Marianist Honor Medallion	21
	Grading system and report cards	22
	Semester examinations	22
	GPA and Honor roll	23

Late work	24
Review days	
Eligibility/ineligibility for extracurricular activities	
Academic Services	25
Textbook Policy	25
Academic Saturday School	25
Request for and Transfer of Student Records	25
Library	25
Student Success Program	
Transcripts	
Course Selection	
Eligibility for re-registration	
Process	
Academic Advising	
Course Changes	
Dropping courses	
Academic Letter of Understanding	
Summer School	
Summer school for advancement	
Summer school/night school for failures	
Counseling Office	29
Guidance Curriculum	29
Responsive Services	29
Confidentiality	29
The College Preparation Process	
Administrative Matters	
Changes in Policy	
Academic Honesty	
Cheating	
School Hours	
Business Office	
Announcements/Communications	
Student Property	
Health Services	
Cancelation of Classes	
Aeries Communications	34
Fundraising	
Spirit Shop	
Publicity	
Closed Campus	35
Visitors	
Emergency Plan	35

Emergency Information Cards	
Student/Parent Grievance Procedure	
Change of Address	
Lost and Found	
Asbestos Removal	
Guidelines for Student Behavior	
Policies and Guidelines	
Tier 1	
Tier 2	
Tier 3	37
Suspensions	
Detentions	
Withdrawal/Dismissal	
Disciplinary Review	
Disciplinary Due Process	
Alcohol/Drug Use and/or Possession	
Drug Sale, Purchase and/or Distribution	39
Drug Detection	
General Policies for Promoting Good Order	
Backpacks	
Disrespect/Dishonesty	
Elevators	
Fighting	
Fire Drills and Emergency Evacuations	
Harassment/Bullying of a student, Faculty or Staff Member	
Social Media and Cyber Bullying	
Lockers	
Lunch	
Stealing	
Vandalism	
Parking	
Posting/Flyers	
Student Drop Off and Pick-Up	
Student ID Cards	
Threaten or Act Against Faculty or Staff	
Water Bottles	
Weapon Possession/Use	
Technology Acceptable Use Policy	
Policies, Rights, and Responsibilities	
Email and Cell Phone/Smart Devices	
Unacceptable Use	
Internet Safety and Technology Etiquette	

Legal Issues	46
Definition of Vandalism (Technology)	47
Violation of Technology Acceptable Use Policy	47
Athletics	48
Parents and the Athletic Program	48
Four Goals	48
Code of Conduct for Central Catholic Athletes	49
Health and Injury	49
Concussions	49
Texas Association of Private and Parochial Schools (TAPPS)	53
Attendance Guidelines	54
Some Definitions	54
Tardy	54
Absences	55
Absences and Learning	56
When a student is absent	56
Truancy	56
College Visits	57
Dress code	58
Hair	58
Hair Length	58
Clothes	58
Pants	58
Shirts	58
Shoes	59
Miscellaneous	59
Outerwear	59
Forums, Mass and special occasions	60
Game and Performance Days	60
JROTC Uniforms	60
Finances	62
Tuition, Fees and Payment Information	62
Tuition and Fees	62
Tuition Contract	62
Advanced Tuition	62
Tuition Payment Options	63
Monthly Payment Plan	63
FACTS Tuition Management	63
Special Circumstances	63
Billing and Accounting Procedures	64
Delinquent Accounts	65
Extenuating Circumstances	66

Withdrawal Refunds	66
Service Charges	66
Protecting the Student	66
Accessing Online Grades	66
Release of Transcripts/Grades	66
CCHS Tuition Assistance	67
Tuition Assistance	67
Process	67
Emergency Tuition Assistance	67
JROTC / Library / Athletic / Band Charges	67

STUDENTS AT CENTRAL CATHOLIC

Students accepted into Central Catholic High School participate in a program designed to prepare them for entering the college of their choice. Academics, athletics, band, JROTC, Student Council, and a myriad clubs and activities all work together to create a *new Man*. How a student looks, what he knows, how he acts as a freshman becomes the look, knowledge, and actions of a senior who crosses the stage ready to face university life and the world beyond. Central Catholic High School aims to develop young men of character through faith, leadership, and academics.

Faith

- Takes the time to experience and appreciate what God has revealed to the world:
 - Profits from Religion classes and the Truth presented in all their academic studies
 - Shares his faith by words and actions
 - Takes advantage of the sacramental and spiritual opportunities offered at Central Catholic
 - Practices academic honesty and encourages others to do so
 - Participates in retreats
 - Completes Christian Service Hours
 - Builds a Brotherhood based on love, justice, and hope

Leadership

- o Learns, explores, and understands materials presented
 - Respects the dignity of others
 - Honors the work of classmates
 - Does what it right because it is the right thing to do
 - Cooperates with teachers and coaches to take advantage of the *Central experience*
 - Gets involved in school life
 - Uses his faith to evaluate social situations and work toward the *good*
 - Makes the right and the good choice at all times

Academics

- Puts knowledge into action
 - Arrives on time and is prepared for every class
 - Challenges himself and others to excel in all classes
 - Learns from mistakes and helps others learn
 - Seeks assistance when necessary and offers assistance when possible
 - Uses developing thinking skills to solve problems in the classroom, in competitions, and in daily life
 - Prepares for the university experience

Central Catholic is a transformative experience, which provides each young man the advantage of living and working with the support of Brothers and friends who combine their talents to achieve success and make Central and the world a better place.

PARENTS' ROLE IN EDUCATION

As a Catholic school, Central Catholic believes that parents are the primary educators of their sons. Central Catholic partners with parents in order to carry out its educational Mission. Chaminade desired his followers to reflect the Holy Family in the way they prayed, worked, and acted. Central Catholic builds on this insight as the Characteristics of a Marianist Education are put into action.

Parents and teachers must work together if the young boys who arrive as freshman are to depart as young men who are prepared for the obstacles of the world and who we will all be proud of. Central Catholic asks its parents to take an active role in the educational process. A Marianist education is more than the transmission of information and skills.

Central Catholic is a community...

- ✓ A community of faith—God is active and present in our lives and world, present in the sacramental life of the Church and the familial bonds among all humanity.
- ✓ A community of learning—Central Catholic creates an environment in which the search for knowledge and truth, the fulfillment of Jesus' command to love one another, and the challenge to use all that God has given is realized in the interaction of students, teachers, and coaches.
- ✓ A community of leaders—Central Catholic continues its 164-year tradition of serving the Church and people of San Antonio. An educated man desires to take what he has learned, experienced, and translate it into action that is good for all.

Parents play a vital role as first-teacher and prime models. Central Catholic needs parents to support the programs that build the Central Catholic Community.

Parents should:

- ✓ Acquaint themselves with the content of the *Student-Parent Handbook*;
- ✓ Understand the school's curriculum;
 - Review their son's progress through <u>Aeries;</u>
 - Challenge their son to develop and maintain good study skills;
 - Communicate often with their son's teachers and counselors;
- ✓ Attend school Masses and pray as a family;
- ✓ Discuss with their sons the best course of studies and preparation for college;
- ✓ Assure that their son is punctual and prepared for the day;
- ✓ Monitor their son's service hours and discuss with him the importance of Christian Service;
- ✓ Participate in parent activities—social events; Spring Gala; band, athletic, and JROTC events;
- ✓ Pay all tuition and fees in a timely manner and communicate with the school if issues arises

Brief History of Central Catholic

Central Catholic High School is sponsored by the Society of Mary's Marianist Province of the United States. Central Catholic is the proud continuation of the first school for young men ever established in the San Antonio area. It was founded because the Reverend John Mary Odin, the Vicar Apostolic and later the first Bishop of Texas, had returned to his native France in December 1851, to plead with the Superior General of the Society of Mary, Rev. George J. Caillet, to make a commitment to the Texas Missions.

Father William Joseph Chaminade laid the foundation of the Society of Mary during the turbulent time of the French Revolution. Within his lifetime, the Marianists extended their work from France to other European countries and to America in 1849. The first Marianist Brothers arrived Texas in 1852.

On August 26, 1852, the first school for young men in San Antonio opened with twelve students above a blacksmith shop on the southeast corner of Military Plaza. At that time, the population of San Antonio was 3488. That same year, Bishop Odin bought a 7/8 acre plot on the north bank of the San Antonio River across from the principal

settlement for \$800 credit. He then started raising funds for the new school building and in the spirit of faith ordered construction to begin almost immediately. Spurred on by the urgency of time, the Marianists planned and had constructed a simple two story stone structure consisting of four rooms: two classrooms on the first floor and dormitory facilities for both students and faculty on the second floor. On March 1, 1853 the teachers with their 100 students moved into the new "St. Mary's Institute." The school was renamed "St. Mary's College" in 1859. (The building and expanded site presently house the Omni "La Mansion Del Rio Hotel.")

From the beginning, "St. Mary's Institute" had a cosmopolitan student body of Anglos, Hispanic, German and French day students and boarders from many parts of Texas and Mexico. Although Roman Catholic at its heart, the Brothers welcomed boys of a variety of different religions in a truly ecumenical spirit quite unusual until times that are more recent. Bro. Andrew Edel, S.M., who was among the original Marianists who came to America in 1849 and was eventually designated the founder, director and Principal of the new school, had a policy of admitting students regardless of their beliefs, race, color and even economic means, a policy that still exists.

By 1912, the downtown school enjoyed an enrollment of more than 500 elementary and secondary students and in 1916 held its first high school graduation. It changed its name to "St. Mary's Academy" in 1923 when the college section moved to the West side of the city, later transforming into St. Mary's University. In 1930, due to the overcrowding, it was felt that action had to be taken to relocate the primary and secondary schools. A scenic 2.2 Acre site located 1 1/2 miles further north was chosen to accommodate the Academy students from grades 6 through 12. Groundbreaking for the new \$500,000 institution was December 8, 1930.

The three-story school building ("the last word in modern buildings") and the attached Marianist residence was opened on January 7, 1932. The entire student body of 226 boys and a faculty of 17 Marianists led by Bro. Julius Kreshel, S.M., carried furniture, equipment, books and school supplies as they marched from the Academy downtown over to their new "CENTRAL CATHOLIC SCHOOL." Only the first and second floors were completed, leaving the basement and third floor to accommodate increased enrollment. Classes were in full session by the time of the dedication ceremonies, presided over by Archbishop Arthur J. Drossaerts on January 17, 1932.

Now, over 183 years and six generations later, Central Catholic Marianist is both the oldest and one of the largest, private schools for boys in Texas.

Mission Statement

Central Catholic High School is a college preparatory school educating in the Marianist tradition young men from diverse backgrounds for success through the development of scholarship, leadership and moral character.

The Alma Mater

With loyal hearts, we'll e'er stand by Our Alma Mater Central High. For her we'll fight right to the end, Her honor we'll defend. (Rah! Rah!) We'll always strive for victory. We'll always win her fame,

And add them to her glorious name. God bless our Central High.

Central Catholic Fight Song

Central will shine tonight. Central will shine. Central will shine tonight. Central will shine. Central will shine tonight. Central will shine. When the sun goes down and the moon comes up, Central will shine.

School Insignia

Colors: Navy Blue and White Motto: "Faith, Wisdom, Integrity" Paper: The Pep Yearbook: The Fang Mascot: Buttons

GOVERNANCE

Central Catholic High School is sponsored by the Marianist Province of the United States (the Society of Mary) and is a State of Texas private non-profit corporation. The Members of the Corporation, which consists of the Marianist Province's provincial, his assistants, and the President of the School, are responsible for the school's mission, the election of the members of the board of directors, and the approval of any major action that affects Mission or physical assets.

Central Catholic High School has a board of directors which is a policy making board. The board operates on a committee structure with the following standing committees: Executive, Membership, Academic, Student Activities, Spiritual Life and Heritage, Finance, and Business and Advancement.

The Executive Council of the school consists of the President, Principal, Vice President for Student Development, School Chaplain, Director of Finance, Director of Operations, and Director of Advancement. The school uses two administrative councils. The Academic Council consists of the Principal, Vice Principal of Academics, Dean of Students, Librarian, and the Department chairs. The Student Development Council consists of the Vice President for Student Development, Dean of Students, Athletic Director, Senior Army Instructor, Band Director, and a select group of club moderators, as determined by the Vice President for Student Development.

Although Central Catholic maintains its canonical identity through the Society of Mary. The Archbishop of San Antonio allows the Marianists to operate a school in his Archdiocese. Central complies with the guidelines of the Texas Conference Catholic Education Department, and so the school cooperates with the Department of Catholic Schools. Southern Association of Colleges and Schools and the Texas Catholic Conference of Education accredit Central Catholic.

Central Catholic is a member of the Marianist Education Consortium, which includes the middle and high schools and universities in the Marianist tradition throughout the United States. Central Catholic holds memberships in the National Catholic Educational Association and the Independent Schools Association of San Antonio.

In athletics, Central Catholic is a member of the Texas Association of Private and Parochial Schools. In music, Central Catholic participates in the Texas Private Schools Music Educators Association

CHARACTERISTICS OF A MARIANIST EDUCATION

The Society of Mary has sponsored schools since its foundation in 1817. The Founder, Blessed William Joseph Chaminade (1765-1850), worked as a teacher, administrator and priest in pre-revolutionary France. In the aftermath of the revolution, he and his early followers discovered the best opportunity to revive and re-Christianize the country in the upheaval of the revolution was to sponsor schools that provided an integrated sense of learning and faith development. Central Catholic has inherited the great pedagogical tradition of the Society of Mary (the Marianists).

Though a recent articulation (1995) of the Marianist spirit, the Characteristics of a Marianist Education describe the object and the means of education since our founding in 1817. The spirit of these characteristics has been the guiding force behind everything we have done at Central Catholic since our founding in 1852.

As a community of faith and learning, everything we do is described in these five Characteristics of Marianist Education

Marianist educators (administrators, faculty, staff, students, parents and alums) at all Marianist sponsored schools strive to:

- ✓ Educate for formation in faith
- ✓ Provide an integral, quality education
- ✓ Educate in family spirit
- ✓ Educate for service, justice and peace
- Educate for adaptation and change

To educate for formation in faith

- ✓ To encourage and help all members of the Central Catholic community to bear witness with a personal and committed faith that touches the heart;
- ✓ To promote a faith and culture dialogue which illumines reality from the perspective of the Gospel;
- ✓ To form students in the Gospel's values and Christian attitudes;
- ✓ To educate in the free and responsible style which elicits a personal response of faith;
- ✓ To present the Marianist heritage and charism as a viable approach to living the Gospel.

To provide an integral quality education

- ✓ To promote quality education of the whole person;
- ✓ To provide a broad and coherent curriculum;
- ✓ To provide a well-formed, professional administration, faculty and staff;
- ✓ To develop respect for every person as a daughter or son of God, unique and individual;
- ✓ To develop an interior spirit and self-knowledge;
- ✓ To develop a concern for global and local issues of culture and ecology;
- ✓ To develop a facility and familiarity with technology;
- ✓ To foster a diverse faculty and staff as well as diverse student body;
- ✓ To provide fiscal stability;
- ✓ To augment our physical facilities to provide for current and future needs.

To educate in family spirit

- ✓ To create a favorable environment for collegial approach to education;
- ✓ To cultivate interpersonal relationships characterized by openness, respect, integrity and dialogue;
- ✓ To form an educational community with collaborative structures and processes;
- ✓ To express authority as loving and dedicated service.

To educate for service, justice and peace

- ✓ To promote a sense of responsibility for the growth and development of our world;
- ✓ To educate for solidarity as well as justice and peace;
- ✓ To attend to the poor and marginalized;
- ✓ To promote the dignity and rights of women and minorities;
- ✓ To promote programs of service, encouraging the formation of Christian service groups.

To educate for adaptation and change

- ✓ To educate to shape the future;
- ✓ To educate each person to accept and respect differences in a pluralistic society;
- ✓ To develop critical thinking skills in the search for truth;
- ✓ To be open and adapt to local and global contexts through enculturation and interdisciplinary education;
- \checkmark To learn to read and respond to the signs of the time in faith.

THE FOUNDER OF THE SOCIETY OF MARY

Blessed William Joseph Chaminade (1761-1850), priest of the Diocese of Bordeaux, France, lived during the years of the French Revolution. In his ministry following the upheavals of the Revolution, he encountered an ignorance of religious faith, indifference, and abandonment of Christian life and the structural ruin of the Church. Under the guidance of the Holy Spirit, he realized that new institutions and new methods were necessary to revive the religious spirit in his native France.

Father Chaminade always sought inspiration in Mary, at whose sanctuary of Our Lady of the Pillar in Saragossa, Spain he prayed while in exile during the Revolution. He saw Mary as the one who received the Word of the Lord and pondered it in her heart, the woman who gave Christ to the world, the Mother who forms all believers. He committed himself to assisting Mary in the mission of bringing more persons to become more like her son, Jesus. With this vision of Mary's role, he sought to re-Christianize France.

Central to his vision was the development of community life in the spirit of the gospel. Thus, he founded communities of laymen and women. Eventually within these communities, some expressed the desire to follow Christ as religious. Thus, in 1816, Father Chaminade, in collaboration with Adele de Batz de Trenquelleon, founded the Daughters of Mary Immaculate. In 1817, he founded the Society of Mary.

CAMPUS MINISTRY

Central Catholic as a Faith Community

Grounded in this faith-filled view, the Marianist tradition invites a prudent openness to social and cultural change in the world, following the maxim of Blessed William Joseph Chaminade; "For new times, new methods." We encourage the creative imagination in learning and all human endeavors. Using the grace of our faith as we face new times benefits all those who work in Marianist education. In being faithful to the gospel of Jesus Christ, the Word Incarnate, we live with and for the people of our time and share with them their joys and hopes, their anxieties and sufferings.

The religious growth of the students concerns Central Catholic's faculty, staff and administration. Consequently,

Central Catholic offers its students many different means of developing their religious faith and practice. All students take religion classes for four years. In addition, students participate in Mass monthly and live out their faith through required service projects. Students have opportunities to enhance their faith through informal faith-sharing and structured retreats.

The Campus Ministry Team organizes various programs:

Liturgy and Sacramental Life

Each month, students attend an all-school liturgy, usually on Marian feast days or holy days of obligation. Daily Mass is held at 7:45 a.m. in the chapel. At the beginning of each lunch period, a communion service is held in the chapel. In addition, priests hear confessions during all lunches. School wide Reconciliation Prayer Services are held in the liturgical seasons of Advent and Lent. They are also available by appointment.

Retreats

Central Catholic sponsors a faculty/staff-supported retreat program for all students from every division. Effective August 1, 2015 participation in the retreat program is mandatory for all students. Freshmen and sophomores attend a mandatory one-day retreat in the fall. Juniors attend a two-day, one-night Journey retreat in either the fall or spring. Seniors attend a three-day, two-night retreat in either the fall or spring. Retreats are largely student- led. The retreats are a service provided for the spiritual growth of CCHS students. If a junior or senior student registers for a retreat and is not able to attend, he must notify Campus Ministry prior to the deadline.

We encourage students to make additional parish-based retreats, but these retreats do not replace Central Catholic retreats.

Button LIFE (Living In Faith Experience)

The Marianist LIFE Community of Central Catholic High School is committed to building a community of servants within the Marianist tradition. Several juniors and seniors attend the LIFE workshop during the summer where they experience building and living a community modeled on the insights of Blessed Chaminade—founder of the Society of Mary.

An important process for the spiritual development of our young men is the experience of being part of forming, growing and living in community with Christ at our side. Out of this community flows the work that the L.I.F.E. leaders do to help nurture an atmosphere of faith within campus life. Throughout the year, special themed nights or events are planned to bring students together for faith sharing and enjoyment

Christian Community Service Requirement

Students at Central Catholic High School must complete 110 hours of Christian Service Learning to earn a diploma.

Central Catholic High School believes that Christian Service Learning (CSL) develops the student and prepares him to meet the challenges facing him in a culturally diverse society. CSL encourages the student to assist the poor and disadvantaged. It will also encourage commitment, responsibility and a dedication to the Gospel value of service and mercy.

This program is to be completed during non-school hours in a non-profit agency, under the guidelines established by the Coordinator of Campus Ministry. Students who do not complete 110 hours will not receive a diploma. Freshmen will receive further information, outlining the program.

All service hours for each academic year must occur within the previous academic year. For example: Current rising seniors (Class of 2020) service hours must be dated between August of 2018- August of 2019 in order to be counted

on the first day of their Senior year. Nothing dated earlier will be accepted. All service hours for the current school year must be turned by the Monday following spring break.

Important Community Service program aspects include:

- One hundred and ten (110) Christian Community Service Hours must be completed by the student's first day of their 4th quarter senior year. Failure to do so will result in academic probation and may lead to academic ineligibility.
- At least 70 hours must be Community Hours (working directly with a non-profit organization). The additional 40 hours may be Parish or Community hours.
- All service hours must be properly documented and submitted by the student in Aeries. Accompanied with a brief reflection about your service experience and documentation (e.g. photo, signature card).
- Students who do not meet the yearly progress requirements will be placed on Probation. After one quarter of probation, they will become ineligible until their hours are complete.
- Community Hours must be done for a licensed non-profit agency. They may not be done in a family business or one's home.

Community Hours supersede Parish Hours. Therefore, a student can complete 110 Community Hours, over four years, and not have to complete Parish Hours to fulfill the Service Requirement.

• Example: Sophomore Smith, student at Central Catholic, works 6 hours at Habitat for Humanity for 5 Saturdays in the spring totaling 30 hours. Sophomore Smith has completed his service requirement. He will not have to partake in parish hours if he does not wish to.

Failure to meet minimum service requirements as listed above will result in *Probation*. If the hours are still not completed by the following grading period, students will be *Ineligible to participate in all extra-curricular activities* until all service work is documented. Seniors who do not complete their service will be ineligible to receive a diploma and may prevent them from participating in commencement ceremonies.

Parish Hours

Only half of the yearly service requirement for seniors, juniors, and sophomores may be Parish hours. Here are samples of Parish Hour activities:

- Serving as a Eucharistic Minister or serving Mass in your parish
- Tutoring/Coaching
- Helping at your parish or grammar school with a special event (Fall Fest, Spaghetti Dinner, Fish Fry, etc...)
- Working a retreat at your parish
- Working on a recycling or neighborhood garden project
- Helping with a 'foundation' walk such as AIDS or Breast Cancer Walk/Run

Guidelines for Student Services Hours

Freshmen	Complete and documented a minimum 15 Community Hours by the <i>first day of their</i> 4 th <i>quarter freshman year</i> . Freshman who do not complete and document these hours will be placed on <i>Probation</i> . If the hours are still not completed by the following grading period, freshman will be <i>Ineligible</i> until all
	service work is documented.
Sophomores	Complete and documented a minimum 10 Parish Hours and 15 Community Hours by the <i>first day of</i> <i>their 4th quarter sophomore year</i> . Sophomores who do not complete and document these hours will be placed on <i>Probation</i> . If the hours are still not completed by the following grading period, sophomores will be <i>Ineligible</i> until all service work is documented.
Juniors	Complete and documented a minimum of 15 Parish Hours and 15 Community Hours by the <i>first day of their 4th quarter junior year</i> . Juniors who do not complete and document these hours will be placed on <i>Probation</i> . If the hours are still not completed by the following grading period, juniors will be <i>Ineligible</i> until all service work is documented.
Seniors	Complete and documented of 20 Parish hours and 20 Community Hours, by the first day of their 4 th quarter senior year. Seniors who do not complete and document these hours will be placed on <i>Probation</i> . If the hours are still not completed by the following grading period, seniors will be <i>Ineligible</i> until all service work is documented. Seniors who do not complete their service requirements BEFORE their first final exam will not receive their diploma at Graduation. The diploma will be on hold until the Christian Community Service Requirement is completed.

ACADEMICS

Accreditation and staffing

Central Catholic High School is sponsored by the Marianist Province of the United States and is fully accredited by Southern Association of Colleges and Schools (SACS) and by the Texas Catholic Conference Education Department (TCCED). The majority of the faculty and staff holds master's degrees. Our faculty and staff include priests and brothers of the Society of Mary (the Marianists).

Central Catholic's curriculum conforms to the most recent legislation regarding school reform in the state of Texas.

A College Preparatory Curriculum

The academic program of Central Catholic utilizes the Catholic Intellectual Tradition, its Marianist tradition of education, the insights of contemporary social science, and the experiences of faculty and students to implement the school's Mission of providing a strong academic program supported by co-curricular activities that prepare adolescent males for undergraduate studies and become faith-filled and productive citizens able to transform the world. We are convinced that success begins in the classroom. The academic program develops the students' abilities to perform skills necessary in the learning process and uses those skills to increase the students' ability to think at increasingly complex levels.

National Honor Society

Membership in the **Joseph U. Rowley Chapter** of the National Honor Society is the most prestigious academic honor Central Catholic High School bestows. Membership is a privilege, not a right.

Candidates submit an essay describing their qualifications, especially regarding leadership and service.

A faculty committee reviews the qualifications of each candidate. To ensure the integrity of the organization as well as its prestige at Central Catholic High School the selection committee seeks to bestow the honor of membership only to those who have clearly met the criteria for this honor.

Selection to NHS is based on four criteria: *scholarship, leadership, service and character*. A student must possess all four qualities in an exemplary manner to be inducted into the society.

Scholarship

Students selected to the National Honor Society must exhibits scholarly conduct. A student who demonstrates scholarly conduct:

- maintains a high cumulative GPA for juniors the GPA requirement is 3.70; for seniors the GPA requirement is 3.3
- demonstrates sustained effort in his studies
- demonstrates cooperation in the learning process
- is not content to earn grades below his ability, but works to realize the highest level of achievement he is capable of

Leadership

The quality of leadership is an important criterion for selection to the National Honor Society. While holding an office in a campus organization is not a requirement, the student must demonstrate leadership.

The student who exhibits leadership:

- is a positive influence on others
- is a role model for his classmates and underclassmen
- is reliable and responsible
- actively participates and promotes school activities
- upholds the ideals of the school: education in the Marianist tradition
- respects and conforms to school policies
- demonstrates follow-through when accepting responsibilities
- demonstrates leadership characteristics in all areas of his life: in the classroom, in the school building, on the playing field, and in his community
- demonstrates initiative
- exemplifies a positive attitude towards and loyalty to the school
- recognizes and accepts his role in building up family spirit at Central Catholic

Service

Service is an equally important criterion for selection to the National Honor Society. Some common questions considered by the selection committee during the selection process are: What contribution has the candidate made to the school, his classmates, and the community? What is the student's attitude toward service? In addition, as the selection committee reviews the qualifications of each student, his service record is considered. It is important that the student exceeds required service hours. The student, who serves his brothers and sisters, recognizes that he is part of a larger community. He recognizes the dignity of each human person. He performs his service cheerfully and willingly. He serves by:

- participating in some outside activity: boy scouts, church groups, volunteer work
- participating in service projects sponsored by the school or community
- volunteering to assist others: fellow students, faculty and staff members, and visitors
- being responsible and dependable in his volunteer service
- representing his school in competitions and other inter-school activities
- representing his class in inter-class activities
- exhibiting courtesy in the classroom, in the hallways, on the playing field and in his community
- demonstrates a commitment to service by exceeding the required number of service hours each year and maintaining that service hours are recorded with the director of the service program

Character

As a Marianist, Catholic high school, Central Catholic High School expects its students to be young men of good character. A member of the National Honor Society is expected to be exemplary in character.

A student who demonstrates good character

- cooperates and complies with all school rules/policies concerning respect for others and property
- demonstrates the highest level of integrity in his classes and activities
- demonstrates that he upholds the highest standards of morality and ethics
- accepts criticism willingly demonstrating respect for the critic
- cooperates with the faculty, staff, and administration in all areas of school life
- demonstrates self-discipline in his behavior
- assists in building the character of the entire school community in light of the values upheld in a Marianist school

Members are expected to be exemplary in scholarship, leadership, service and character. Failure to uphold these four pillars of the National Honor Society can result in probation or removal from the organization. Due to the high expectations for all members of the NHS, if a student is placed on probation, he remains on probation until he has graduated from Central Catholic High School. A second offense during his remaining time at Central Catholic High School will result in his removal from the organization.

Pre AP/Advanced Placement

Central Catholic's curriculum includes Pre-Advanced Placement and Advanced Placement courses that require the student to do a greater volume of work at a level clearly beyond that of a standard course. All placements tentatively made at the time of registration are subject to review at the end of the year depending upon the student's final grades. The Advanced Placement Program[®] (AP[®]) enables willing and academically prepared students to pursue college-level studies — with the opportunity to earn college credit, advanced placement, or both — while still in high school. AP Exams are given each year in May. Students who earn a qualifying score on an AP Exam are typically eligible to receive college credit and/or placement into advanced courses in college. Every aspect of AP course and exam development is the result of collaboration between AP teachers and college faculty. They work together to develop AP courses and exams, set scoring standards, and score the exams.

Approved Pre-Advanced Placement courses have a 0.5 increment added to their grade point value. Thus, a 96 percent is awarded 4.5 grade points instead of 4.0. These awards are reflected in honor roll. Advanced Placement courses and Dual Credit college courses are awarded an increment of 1.0 grade points.

Central Catholic recognizes all honors credits, which appear, on transcripts of transfer students if there is a corresponding CCHS Pre AP course.

College Credit

AP and Dual Credit

Central Catholic provides the opportunity for students to receive college credit through Advanced Placement exams (AP) and through a Dual Credit agreement with St. Mary's University.

A number of Advanced Placement courses are offered at Central Catholic. Registration for these exams takes place in the fall. Students must register and pay for the exam directly through the College Board. Students who sign up for an AP course are expected to register and sit for the exam.

Central Catholic does not give high school credit for college-level courses unless such an agreement has been worked out between the administrations of both schools and approved by the administration prior to the student's enrolling in the course.

The Dual Credit Program with St. Mary's University

This program offers Central Catholic students the opportunity to take college level courses at the Central Catholic campus. While enrolled in a dual credit class, high school students simultaneously earn college credit and high school credit for the course. Registration and payment for Dual Credit Courses is due around May 1st of the previous academic year. Students are charged a fee in order to receive credit at St. Mary's University. Students are not charged tuition at St. Mary's University and their college credit is typically transferable to other universities. PSAT Math and/or ERW (Evidence Based Reading and Writing) scores determine eligibility for this program. Students must be a junior or senior to be eligible for enrollment in the St. Mary's University Dual Credit program. University credit is only noted on the St. Mary's University transcript. Students may request a copy of this transcript through the university's portal. Central Catholic does not have access to university credits.

Field Trips

Field trips are privileges not rights. Participation may be denied for academic, attendance, or disciplinary reasons. *Field Trip Permission* forms must be in the teacher's possession at the time specified.

- ✓ Students making such "field trips" must have their parents sign a Field Trip Permission form, which teachers can obtain from the Attendance Office.
- ✓ If classes are missed, the student's teacher(s) also sign a permission form.
 - \circ This form allows teachers to decide if the student should stay at school.
 - It is the responsibility of the teacher/moderator, in consultation with the administration, to coordinate work and location for those students not attending the field trip.
 - Each student attending the field trip is responsible for any work missed.
 - Work that is due the day of the field trip will be turned in prior to leaving for the field trip.
 - o Typically, field trips do not occur after mid-fourth quarter

CURRICULUM AND GRADUATION

Credits and course loads

Since at least 28 credits are required for graduation, a student must take and pass seven credits each year. Early release schedules are not permissible at CCHS. All students will complete the Foundation High School Program (FHSP) with the Multidisciplinary Endorsement.

Religion	4 credits
English	4 credits
Social Studies	4 credits World Geography, World History, U.S. History, and Government /Economics
Science	4 credits Biology, Chemistry, Physics, and one Advanced Science Course
Mathematics	4 credits Algebra, Geometry, Algebra II, and one Advanced Math Course
Language Other Than English (LOTE)	2 credits (In the same language)
Fine Arts	1 credit
Physical Education	1 credit (May be earned through JROTC or Band)
Electives	4 credits

All Central Catholic students must complete the following to be eligible for graduation:

Graduation eligibility

Central Catholic's Commencement ceremonies include the Baccalaureate Liturgy, Senior Class Awards ceremony and graduation. Only the Principal can excuse a student from attending these events.

To receive a diploma at graduation, the following conditions must be fulfilled:

- ✓ The senior must have attained by the end of the last semester the minimum number of credits prescribed above for the diploma
- ✓ He must have passed all graded courses taken in both semesters of the senior year, or made them up in credit recovery and/or night school.
- ✓ His financial account must be cleared by the business office (see Financial Policies)
- ✓ Completion of Service Hours

Seniors who do not receive diplomas at graduation may still participate in graduation ceremonies at the discretion of the Administration. In general, students who are more than one credit short of diploma requirements or on suspended status will not be permitted to participate.

Award and scholarship winners will be acknowledged at the awards ceremony in the spring. The valedictorian is the highest-ranking graduate. The salutatorian is the second highest-ranking graduate. These honorees must have attended Central Catholic for at least four semesters of their junior and senior years to qualify for these prestigious

honors. The determining GPA will be at the end of the third quarter senior year.

Diploma requirements

The State of Texas requires a minimum of 26 credits for graduation; however, Central Catholic is committed to offering our students the finest and most competitive education available. Central raises the academic bar and requires a graduate to have earned a minimum of 28 credits.

Central Catholic Marianist Diploma

- ✓ 28 credits
- ✓ Completion of required service hours

Marianist Honors Medallion

The Marianist Honors Medallion is the greatest recognition we can award a student. The Mission of the school describes our work as "educating in the Marianist tradition young men from diverse backgrounds for success through the development of scholarship, leadership, and moral character." Students who receive the recognition have participated in the academic program and a variety of activities, become the young men that Blessed Chaminade envisioned at the foundation of the Society and the Brothers, and have been developing since their arrival in San Antonio in 1852. Therefore they must have no major disciplinary infractions and be in compliance with school attendance policies.

Below are the minimum eligibility requirements for each medallion. Students do not apply for a particular Medallion; rather, they must meet the minimum requirements and submit an application for consideration. Awarding of the medallion will be determined the quality of the application. For example, a student may be eligible for a Gold Medallion but might be awarded a Bronze or Silver.

Bronze Medallion Ego Misi Eos in Mundum – "I have sent them into the world." (John 17:18)	Silver Medallion Veritas Liberabit Vos—"The truth shall set you free!" (John 8:32)	Gold Medallion Quodcumque Dixerit, Facite - "Do whatever he tells you!" (John 2:5)		
 ✓ 28 credits ✓ QTR 3 Cumulative GPA 3.0 - 3.29 ✓ Completion of service hours ✓ Participation in 2 or more CCHS retreats. 	 ✓ 28 credits ✓ 1-3 Advanced credits ✓ QTR 3 Cumulative GPA 3.3 - 3.70 ✓ Exceeds required number of service hours ✓ Participation in 3 or more CCHS retreats. 	 ✓ 28 credits ✓ 4 – 6 Advanced credits including 1 AP/Dual Credit ✓ QTR 3 Cumulative GPA 3.71 and above ✓ Greatly exceeds required number of service hours ✓ Participation in 4 or more CCHS retreats. 		

The application is due at the end of April and includes a capstone project. Each applicant will present a synthesis of his four years to a committee of administration and faculty demonstrating an understanding of his Marianist development. Awardees are announced at the Senior Awards Ceremony.

Grading system and report cards

For tracking students' progress, the school year is divided into four quarters. Report cards are available online at the end of each quarter. Each quarter's grade represents 40 percent of that semester's average (the final exam determines the other 20 percent). However, only semester averages (both first and second) appear on the student's permanent record (transcript).

Semester Average – Fall	Semester Average - Spring
Quarter 1 – 40%	Quarter 3 – 40%
Quarter 2 – 40%	Quarter 4 – 40%
Final Exam – 20%	Final Exam – 20%

Progress reports are available at the mid-point of each quarter in **Aeries**. Dates for these marking periods appear on the calendar.

Access to report cards may be limited during brief periods for maintenance. Transcripts and records may not be available for viewing if a student's tuition account is delinquent or in arrears.

Designation to the Honor Roll is based upon GPA, which gives a 0.5 increment for each Pre Advanced Placement class and 1.0 grade point increment for AP and/or Dual Credit courses.

Semester Examinations

Semester exams provide students to take a cumulative, summative assessment (e.g. traditional test, portfolio, presentation, paper, etc.) in order to communicate to their teachers to what degree they have mastered the course's objective allowing the teacher to accurately and fairly post a valid semester grade. Providing "an integral, quality education" means valuing the times and opportunities for learning. As such, all non-athletic courses are required to have a summative assessment at the end of each semester and to hold class during their designated semester exam time.

Except in extreme cases, students may neither take mid-year nor end-of-the-year examinations before or after the scheduled dates. Semester exams determine 20 percent of the semester grade.

Seniors who maintain a semester average of 94 percent are not required to take their semester final in the second semester only. Seniors must also meet the attendance criteria (8 absences or fewer per class, 8 tardies or fewer overall), and no serious discipline infractions. Any student disciplined for an act of academic dishonesty during the course of his senior year will not be eligible for exemption.

Except in those courses approved by the Principal and announced in advance, no students, apart from the Seniors (as described above) are exempted from taking semester exams.

GPA and Honor Roll

A student's GPA is calculated based on the courses that he completes each semester at Central Catholic and any courses that matriculate from another high school. Middle school courses that award high school credit do not count towards a student's GPA. Courses not taken at Central Catholic may not receive a boost in GPA. Courses with an equivalent course at Central Catholic or courses taken at a University with whom Central Catholic has an agreement with will receive the corresponding and appropriate GPA weight.

Honor Roll is awarded at the end of each semester. The Honor Roll is based on the grade points from the GPA of all a student's courses. Students will receive their Honor Certificate at following semester's awards ceremony. The Central Catholic High School GPA scales is based on components from both the College Board and the Texas Catholic Conference of Bishops Education Department.

GPA	A Grading Scale		GPA	Grading Scale					
	GPA Scale	j				GPA Scale	GPA Scale		
Letter Grade	Percent Grade	Regular Class	Pre AP Honors	AP or Dual Credit Class	Letter Grade	Percent Grade	Regular Class	Pre AP Honors	AP or Dual Credit Class
A+	97-100%	4.3	4.8	5.3	С	74-76%	2.2	2.7	3.2
А	93-96%	4.0	4.5	5.0	C-	71-73%	1.9	2.4	2.9
A-	90-92%	3.7	4.2	4.7	D	70%	1.6	2.1	2.6
B+	87-89%	3.4	3.9	4.4	F	67-69%	1.3	1.8	2.3
В	83-86%	3.1	3.6	4.1	F	65-66%	1.0	1.5	2.0
В-	80-82%	2.8	3.3	3.8	F	Below 65	0.0	0.0	0.0
C+	77-79%	2.5	2.7	3.2	W/F	W/F	0.0	0.0	0.0

Honor Roll

Cum Laude	Magna Cum Laude	Summa Cum Laude
3.3 - 3.695	3.696 - 4.295	4.3 or higher
*White cord at graduation based on 7 th Semester Cumulative GPA	*Silver cord at graduation based on 7 th Semester Cumulative GPA	*Gold cord at graduation based on 7 th Semester Cumulative GPA

Honors for Graduating Seniors

Graduating seniors are eligible for the following honors:

- ✓ Summa Cum Laude (Gold Cord)
 - 4.3 or higher
 - No semester grade below 70
- ✓ Magna Cum Laude (Silver Cord)
 - o 3.696 to 4.295
 - No semester grade below 70
- ✓ Cum Laude (White Cord)
 - $\circ \quad \textbf{3.3 to 3.69}$
 - \circ No semester grade below 70

Homework

Homework is one of the most misunderstood words among parents and students. High school students tend to view only written assignments as homework. Study activities cover all necessary skills for success in college, such as reading, summarizing, self-teaching, reasoning, reviewing, and higher-level thinking skills.

Students at Central Catholic have homework each evening. Students should spend <u>a maximum of thirty minutes per</u> <u>class each night</u> working on their lessons. A student should always reinforce the day's lessons by reading and reviewing the topics he is studying. Students cannot become educated with class work only; their work extends beyond school hours. If they do not do homework, they may not attain success.

Late Work:

Late work policies are determined by each department. Please refer to the course's syllabus to see the department's late work policy.

Review Days

The days immediately prior to semester final exams are designated as *review days*. Teachers are not permitted to make assignments due during that time, although they may (at their discretion) accept late assignments. Tests over new material are also not permitted, although review and practice tests are permitted. **Therefore, no tests and/or projects should be given during "Review Days."**

Eligibility/Ineligibility for Extracurricular Activities

Central Catholic High School observes the Texas Association of Private and Parochial Schools (TAPPS) standard for eligibility. To participate in extracurricular activities (including but not limited to Athletics, Band, Speech/Debate, etc.) and student organizations, a student may not have more than one failing grade at the end of Q1, Semester 1, Q3, or Semester 2.

Central Catholic's procedure requires that a student who becomes ineligible for any reporting period remains ineligible until the subsequent reporting period, roughly three weeks later. The minimum length of ineligibility is two weeks according to TAPPS standards.

The only exception to this is if a student is temporarily ineligible because of grade marked "incomplete" (a result of an excused absence). No grade below 70 percent (failing grade) can be remedied between marking periods. The grade of "incomplete" (INC) can be remedied and the student's ineligibility restored as soon as missing work has been satisfactorily completed, graded and the grade changed, with the approval of the Principal.

During the Ineligibility Period, a student with one (1) failure may practice with the team and participate in games. The same applies for students with one (1) failure involved in other student organizations — they may plan and participate in the activities of that organization. Coaches and student organization moderators will allow students to attend tutoring without any stipulations as to when the tutoring is accomplished. They will not be penalized for attending tutoring (this includes additional running, workouts, etc.). Students with two (2) or more failures cannot practice with the team or participate in games; cannot plan or participate in activities of any student organization.

A distinction is made between extracurricular activities and trips or activities associated with retreats or coursework, which may take the student out of the class. Students need the opportunity to participate in retreats and other curricular trips, even though they may be ineligible to participate in extracurricular activities. The following policy applies: Students who are ineligible but need to participate in an "out of class activity" related to coursework, must have a passing grade and/or acceptable work status in every course at the time of the activity. All students participating in a field trip must submit the Field Trip Participation Form to the sponsoring moderator or teacher not later than two (2) days prior to the activity verifying his status in each class. The students' teacher determines if the student

should stay in school or attend the activity. Discrepancies will be worked out between the course teacher and the sponsoring moderator/teacher sponsoring a field trip. Those students deemed ineligible to attend the activity will be given an alternate assignment. The sponsoring activity teacher will coordinate where this student will be during the time his class would normally meet. Although the library is an option, it should not be the only one. Those students on the ineligibility list may not serve as leaders on retreats, will be temporarily removed from any elected office they hold or any club or honor society in which they are members.

Textbook Policy

The school provides instructional materials. Books will be issued in class. All books, paperbacks, CDs, etc. remain the property of the school and will be turned-in at the end of the course. Students will be charged for damaged or missing textbooks and materials.

Textbooks are loaned by the school to students for all courses that require textbooks (except some college dualcredit courses). If the teacher evaluates a book as being unusable, the value of the text will be assessed and the student will own the book.

The student will cover all textbooks used in classes. Uncovered books may result in a detention.

Academic Saturday School and Academic Readiness Acceleration

Saturday School provides a structured program for students who need help. An administrator upon recommendation of a teacher or counselor may assign students to Saturday School.

Students who may be assigned to Saturday School:

- ✓ Students deficient in study skills or study organization
- ✓ Students behind in their work, failing more than one course, or missing multiple assignments.
- ✓ Students in danger of not passing a class because of excessive tardies or absences.
- ✓ Students assigned to the Student Success Program

Request for and Transfer of Student Records

Permanent records and health cards will be released to a receiving school when that school applies directly by mail, email, or fax to Central Catholic High School. A release form signed by the parent or legal guardian must be obtained by the requesting school. All special education or psychological test results, which are to be released to a receiving school, must include a parent's or legal guardian's signature to release that information.

Library

The purpose of the CCHS Library is to provide a scholarly, organized, quiet environment for reading, research and study.

Classroom teachers may reserve the library for online or bibliographic instruction. During these occasions, the library may be closed to other students.

Students for the purpose of researching topics, typing papers, creating presentations and completing other assignments, may check out Chromebooks.

Each student should obtain a hall pass from his teacher before entering the library. Students should be sensitive to the needs of others and make every effort to maintain the library as a place to study.

Student Success Program

Central Catholic is always concerned with developing the whole person. If students are struggling with their classes (i.e., they are behind in their work, failing one or more subjects, deficient in their study and organizational skills, or missing multiple assignments), they will be placed in the Student Success Program. The Student Success Program consists of meetings with the Program coordinator, mandatory after-school or before school or Saturday tutoring, or any combination of the three. The Student Success Program is a mandated program for assisting students having academic difficulty. Students from the Remedial Program are automatically placed in the Student Success Program at the beginning of the school year to further assist them with being successful academically at Central Catholic High School.

Transcripts

The student's transcript lists the following information: All courses taken during high school by semester, their percentage grades, year's GPA or average, standardized test and AP scores, and credits earned.

No request for a transcript will be processed until all financial obligations to the school are cleared. If payments are current, however, a copy of the permanent record (transcript) is furnished to the student upon request. There is no charge for a transcript while a student is enrolled at Central Catholic.

The procedure for requesting transcripts:

- All applications for scholarships, summer programs and colleges, which require transcripts, should be given to the counselor. The student himself must solicit letters of recommendation.
- The counselor will submit the transcript to the requested school or agency.

Note: The student is responsible for submitting requests on time for processing.

All transcript requests must be processed through the Counselor's Office during office hours. All transcript requests must give at least 48-hour notice. Counselors will mail/submit transcripts within two business days.

Eligibility for re-registration

Central Catholic reserves the right to accept or reject a student who registers for the following school year. A student's registered status in a given school year does not automatically entitle him to continue as a student in subsequent years. Every school year implies mutual agreement to a new contract. It is within the administration's discretion to determine that a student has made sufficient academic progress to warrant his returning the following year. Sometimes this decision cannot prudently be made until the final grades and attendance record for the second semester have been recorded.

Course Selection

Current students select courses for both semesters of the following school year in February/March. Courses are not rescheduled between semesters. Course selections should be made in February. It is assumed that courses are chosen with the utmost forethought and planning, not frivolity. The advice of parents, and present and prospective teachers should be sought. Students are required to meet with their courselor.

Students are expected to abide by the choices made during registration. The master schedule is based upon students' selections and teachers are employed based upon the master schedule. Course changes requested after the scheduling has been completed would create unbalanced teacher loads and oversized classes. The signed registration form represents the student's final decision.

Academic Advising

Dates and deadlines concerning the initial or re-registration of students are noted on the official school calendar. Precise instructions are available in early January.

Each spring, returning students select their courses from the following year's Curriculum Guide. All students are required to meet with their counselor to formulate or review their four-year plan as to fulfill graduation requirements. A counselor's signature is a requirement on the course selection sheet. Current teachers will provide approval of Pre AP and AP classes. Parents who wish to meet with their son's counselor are asked to please call in advance to secure an appointment.

Course Changes

After a returning student's course selections have been verified for accuracy, any change of schedule may be approved only if it seems to be in the student's best academic interest as an exception. This is done at the discretion of the Vice Principal of Academics with the concurrence of his counselor, parent (or guardian) and student. **The Vice Principal for Academics or designee may only approve changes in courses for the year.**

Dropping Courses

In general, there is no provision for "dropping" a class after school has begun. Under no circumstances may a required course be dropped. Only by way of extreme exception may a student drop an elective course during the first four weeks of its first semester. If such circumstances arise, the Principal, the Vice Principal for Academics, the counselor, the teacher, the parents (or guardian), and the student must agree. If such a course must be dropped after the fourth week of its first semester, a grade of W/P (withdrew passing) or W/F (withdrew failing) becomes part of the student's permanent record. In either case, 0.0 grade points are included in the semester average(s) for the rest of the course, and it (or an equivalent elective) must be made up during summer school or night school.

Academic Letter of Understanding

Each semester students that are identified as lacking certain skills, unmotivated, having poor attitudes, or needing other resources may be placed on an academic contract with the Vice Principal for Academics. They and their parents or guardians will sign the academic contract called a Letter of Understanding (LOU). The LOU is a requirement for these students to be enrolled at Central Catholic High School. It is designed as a short-term program of additional or more intensive services to encourage and aid the student toward success. The student will automatically be placed into the Student Success program.

Parents and the student promise to keep open the lines of family communication, and to discuss the student's progress and concerns. They also acknowledge that failure in more than one academic subject per semester may, at the Principal's discretion, results in the student withdrawing from Central Catholic High School. It is our experience that students who successfully participate in the Student Success program almost never find themselves asked to leave. In fact, students in the program have attained honor roll status, partly as a result of the extra help they receive.

At the end of each school year (semester with the Principal's permission), each student's file is reviewed. If the student has passed every course with a grade above 75, he will ordinarily be removed from the LOU program by counselor recommendation. Students may, based on performance, be retained or re-added to the list of LOU students.

Current students will also receive a Letter of Understanding if their semester report card has two or more grades below 70 percent, or has one grade below 70 percent and a semester G.P.A. below 1.50. Such a student must sign a Letter of Understanding, which stipulates that he cannot fail more than one course and must raise his G.P.A. above 1.50 by the end of the following semester. Otherwise, he could be in jeopardy of being dismissed from Central Catholic. Additional counseling support is provided these students.

SUMMER SCHOOL

Summer school for advancement

Typically, advancement courses may be taken only at Central Catholic, for credit. With prior approval of the appropriate, the Principal, the Vice Principal for Academics and the student's counselor, a student may take a course at another school. A copy of the registration form from the school the student will be attending is required. Priority will be given to electives not available during the school year and prerequisites for later courses. Grades received in advancement courses taken only at Central Catholic High School are added to the cumulative grade point average (G.P.A.).

Summer school/night school for failures

Failures: Central Catholic awards half-credits by the semester; the two semester grades are not averaged together. All students, including seniors, must make up every failing grade for either semester during a subsequent summer term or night school sessions by retaking the same course or an equivalent elective. Freshmen and sophomores cannot make up a first semester failure by taking night school classes. They must retake it during summer. Correspondence/online courses are must be pre-approved by the Vice Principal for Academics before a student enrolls and wishes to receive credit from Central Catholic.

Central Catholic does not allow students to make up more than two credits in summer school unless approved by the Principal, the Vice Principal for Academics and counselor. Students who fail two or more classes may be asked to withdraw for insufficient progress towards graduation.

COUNSELING OFFICE

The campus counselors share the responsibilities of implementing the guidance program. Though the program responsibilities are shared, student caseloads are divided by alphabet with a student's primary counselor being determined by last name. If a student needs support and his primary counselor is not available, the other counselor will assist the student. Both counselors practice an "open-door" policy. Students are referred to the counselor by teachers, parents, administrators, or peers via email, phone, or personal contact.

Mrs. Kathleen Antoon – Lead Counselor, Students as Assigned

Mrs. Nicolette Douglas – A-L

Mrs. Nellie Aguren -M-Z

In order to address the behavioral and academic needs of the students in a more proactive manner, Central Catholic implements a comprehensive developmental school guidance and counseling program whose framework consists of four areas of delivery: Guidance Curriculum, Responsive Services, Individual Planning, and System Support.

<u>Guidance Curriculum</u> - Guidance lessons are the foundation of a comprehensive developmental school counseling program. Lessons are conducted with each grade level every six weeks through the Religion classes, focusing on four aspects: Spirituality, Academic/Educational Development, Career/Occupational Development, and Personal/Social Development.

<u>Responsive Services</u> - The counselors provide responsive services individually and in a small group counseling settings to focus on both school-based (academic/behavioral) and personal issues. The purpose of this component is to address the immediate needs of those students whose personal concerns or challenges put their continued personal, social, career and/or educational development at risk. Counselors also work with teachers and parents, provide referral sources to students, coordinate support with other service providers, and follow-up with students to monitor their progress toward resolution of their problem or concern.

Confidentiality: Student privacy is valued and respected. However, Counselors are required by law to break confidentiality in certain circumstances. The Counselors will use all reasonable means to keep confidential anything that is said to them, except when the following conditions exist:

- When parents sign a written consent to revoke their right to confidentiality and only to the extent/ duration/depth that they state.
- When the counselor is ordered by a court.
- When the counselor believes that the student is a danger to himself or to others.
- When abuse or neglect is disclosed or suspected.

<u>Individual Planning</u> - Counselors provide coordinated advisement activities to guide all students, in partnership with parents, to plan, monitor, and manage their own educational, career, and personal-social development. Information about post-secondary education/training is provided to students and parents through individual planning sessions, classroom visits, and parent information sessions.

<u>System Support</u> - Counselors provide services to the school which indirectly benefit students. These services include consultation with teachers and parents on behalf of the student, parent education programs, and ongoing counselor professional development.

The College Preparation Process

The role of the counselor in the college application process is significant from year to year. For example, counselors set-up college representative visits on campus and encourage students in all grade levels to begin visiting with those representatives. Counselors also have ongoing discussions with students about college requirements and the need for students to develop a well-rounded self-image. The following are a few activities that are implemented to offer comprehensive assistance to the students as they explore their individual career paths and prepare for postsecondary education opportunities:

Freshman Year

- An introduction to the PSAT and its significance is given to students prior to the PSAT administration. Score interpretation is done in the spring with the students through their Religion classes.
- The Naviance program is introduced to students, and they take a Personality Profiler and begin investigating colleges utilizing the program. Counselors help students interpret results.
- Counselors assist students in learning to read their transcript, review credits required for graduation, and prepare a 4-year plan. Students are also instructed on the significance of a GPA.
- Counselors lead a discussion with students regarding what colleges are looking for from applicants -- challenging classes, leadership skills, strong character, community service, academics, and standardized test scores.

Sophomore Year

- Information is presented in our fall briefing regarding the PSAT, which includes an orientation and preparation materials for the exam. Score interpretation is done in the spring with the students through their Religion classes.
- The Career Interest Profiler is administered to the students using Naviance. Counselors help students interpret results.
- Students identify their Individualized Career Cluster using Naviance. Counselors help students interpret results.
- Students begin a focused college search with the assistance of the counselors. Students conduct personal research and create a list of college majors that match their interests and abilities.
- Students are encouraged to attend local College Visits and College Fairs
- Students continue to review their transcripts and evaluate/make adjustments to their 4-year plan.
- Counselors lead a discussion with students regarding what colleges are looking for from applicants -- challenging classes, leadership skills, strong character, community service, academics, and standardized test scores.

<u>Junior Year</u>

- Students are encouraged to attend local College Visits and College Fairs
- Information is presented in our fall briefing regarding the PSAT, which includes an orientation and significance of the NMSQT. Score interpretation is done in the spring with the students through their Religion classes.
- The SAT is administered to the students in the spring.
- Using their Naviance Career Cluster/Career Selection, students begin their college search. Counselors assist with interpretations.
- Students meet with college representatives during on-campus lunch visits or through class presentations.
- Students are encouraged to visit colleges/universities in and out-of-state.
- Counselors assist students with their resumes, college essays and help students set up Apply Texas and Common Application accounts.
- Counselors lead a discussion with students regarding what colleges are looking for from applicants -- challenging classes, leadership skills, strong character, community service, academics, and standardized test scores.

Senior Year

- Counselors assist students with SAT/ACT Exam interpretation and college admission requirements. Counselors also contact admissions offices/college representatives for students when necessary.
- Through classroom visits and individual planning sessions, students are assisted with the college admissions process, the college interview process and financial aid. Parent sessions are also held in early Fall.
- Counselors sit with students who request individual assistance on completing college applications.
- FAFSA information is disseminated to students and parents through evening information sessions.
- Scholarship information is publicized to students and parents via Aeries, flyers, and emails.
- Requests for transcripts and letters of recommendation are fulfilled on a daily basis.
- Counselors lead a discussion with students regarding what colleges are looking for from applicants -- challenging classes, leadership skills, strong character, community service, academics, and standardized test scores.

ADMINISTRATIVE MATTERS

Changes in Policy

The school rules, regulations and policies listed in this handbook may be added to or amended by the Administration of Central Catholic through an oral or written notice to students or parents. The Administration is the final arbiter of questions of policy.

Academic Honesty

Central Catholic's mission is to educate young men in the Marianist Tradition from diverse backgrounds for success through the development of scholarship, leadership and moral character. Honesty, dignity, and self-respect are more than just words; they are the foundation of a Central Catholic High School education and the foundation of developing young men of integrity, who will one day assume leadership roles in communities, professions and volunteer endeavors.

Cheating

Cheating is a serious incident. It is defined as any act of representing another's work as one's own or any attempt to seek advantage by falsifying or misrepresenting one's own knowledge or any assistance in helping another student to falsify or misrepresent his work. Students who are involved in cheating will be reported directly to the Dean of Students for academic and disciplinary consequences. Parents are notified immediately and a conference will be required.

- 1. A student gives/submits for class credit any major project, term paper, test and/or other material, which is partially or wholly plagiarized, or the work of another.
- 2. A student knowingly exchanges information about a test with another student who has not taken that test.
- 3. A student uses, in a premeditated manner, any prepared materials not allowed by the teacher in a testing situation. These materials, include "cheat sheets, notes, or reviews" that are on paper, stored in a cell phone, calculator or other electronic device.
- 4. A student steals, photographs, or copies a test and/or distributes it.
- 5. A student does other than his own work on a quarter, semester or AP exam.
- 6. A student looks at another student's work or shows another student his own work during a test or quiz.

Consequences for Cheating

First Offense

On the first offense of cheating, the student will complete an alternate assignment, project, test/quiz for which he will receive 65% of the grade. The student will also be placed on a disciplinary contract, which will include 3 Saturday Schools. *Parents are notified immediately and a conference will be required.*

Repeat Offense

Upon a repeated offense, the student will lose all credit on falsified work. The student will be placed on disciplinary probation and will not participate in or attend any co-curricular activities for 5 days. Students in leadership positions (organization & club officers and team captains) may lose their position or at minimum be placed on probation. *Parents are notified immediately and a conference will be required.*

School Hours

The school office is open during the regular school year from 7:30 AM until 4:00 PM. During weekends and school holidays, school personnel may be contacted through voicemail or email. The building opens at 6:10 AM and is locked at 5:00 PM.

Students may study in the Cafeteria before classes begin. Students should not go above the first floor except for daily mass or to meet with a teacher. Students should not loiter in the hallways during lunch.

At 8:00 AM students may go to their lockers and prepare for the day. The school day begins at 8:15 AM at which time students should be in their first period.

Business Office

The Business Office is open daily from 7:30 a.m. to 4:00 p.m. during the school year. Business Office personnel may be contacted through the phone system or by dialing **210.225.6725** Tuition payment, billing inquiries and other financial questions should be directed to the Business Office.

Announcements/Communications

The email system is the most accessible means of communication. Administration/Faculty/Staff access their email at least once a day. Parents will receive teachers' email addresses at Back-to-School Night or may use the directory on the school's website to email teachers.

The administration will limit the number of announcements made at the beginning of the day.

E-Button

All current parents for whom the school has an accurate email address receive the *E-Button*, typically on Friday afternoons when school is in session.

Public Address Announcements are made at the beginning of the day and at the end of the day before the recitation of the *Three O'clock Prayer*. Students who wish to communicate information through this source must seek prior approval from an administrator.

Student Property

Central Catholic takes every reasonable precaution to maintain a secure and safe environment; however, students are responsible for the security of their personal property (e.g.—laptops/tablets, phones, smart watches, etc.) and the materials loaned to them (e.g.—texts, uniforms, lab equipment, etc.) The school reserves the right to take prudent security measures, including the use of surveillance media (e.g. cameras) and substance sensitive devices and animals.

If needed for school, student's personal property should kept in his backpack or locker. The school is not responsible for damage to or loss of personal property, on or off the campus.

Health Services

In accord with the code of the Texas Education Agency, the school maintains a health record for each student. Freshmen and other new students must supply a current immunization record for their file before school begins in August. Those who do not comply will not be permitted to attend class until they do so. Central Catholic High School requires that every student has insurance coverage. School activities are covered by school insurance.

Medical emergencies are sent to the Attendance Office.

Cancelation of Classes

Decisions to close school or cancel or delay classes are made carefully with the safety of students, parents and staff in mind. The decision to close or cancel classes is made by the Principal in consultation with other administrators. Students, parents, faculty, and staff are informed through several means of any such changes.

Notification will occur through the media, posting on Central Catholic's Webpage and Facebook, and by telephone broadcast ("Aeries Communication"). However, parents must make the final decision about whether to drive or to allow their son to drive to school, since weather conditions vary in different parts of the metropolitan area.

School time lost to inclement weather may require:

- ✓ Holding classes on a scheduled holiday
- ✓ Lengthening the school term
- ✓ Add extra hours to the instruction day

Aeries Communications

Understanding the busy schedules of students and parents is a priority to the Central Catholic faculty and staff. We will use Aeries Communications as our form of quick communication with the Central Catholic community. While we will continue to send out school emails, Aeries Communications will allow users to keep track of important CCHS information and receive short notifications from the CCHS faculty and staff, all in real-time via push notification. Once you subscribe to a groups or club you will receive all information that comes out of those channels. This platform strives to provide users with access to information like school activities, notes from teachers and coaches, emergency alerts, and school calendars at their convenience. Please go to our web page for instructions on how to set up the Aeries app.

Fundraising

All fundraising is the responsibility of the President's Office. The only monies coming to the school not in the category of fundraising are tuition and fees.

To ensure good administrative practice, individuals and groups within the school or associated with the school must have the expressed approval of the President to conduct solicitations of monetary or in-kind gifts in the name of Central Catholic High School.

Parents and students are expected to participate in the school's major fundraising activities. This helps provide the necessary funds to enhance programs and facilities.

Central Catholic Spirit Shoppe

The Spirit Shoppe is open during hours posted. Physical education uniforms, limited classroom supplies, clothing (e.g., shirts, jackets caps), plus Central Catholic pins and decals are available for sale. Spirit Shoppe hours can be found on the Central Catholic website. The Spirit Shoppe may be reached at 210-225-6794 extension 247. Profits from the Spirit Shoppe are mapped to tuition assistance. We greatly appreciate your purchase from the official spirit store of Central Catholic and the students' education.

This is the only authorized seller of Central Catholic merchandise. Any use of the Central Catholic name, logo, seal, mascot, or other afflicted brands must receive written authorization from the President of the school.

Publicity

We respect the privacy of our families. Parents, however, implicitly give Central Catholic High School permission to send releases about their sons' accomplishments, awards, scholarships and other "good news" to publications such as the Archdiocesan newspaper and parish bulletins. This permission may be revoked by filing a written request with the Principal. Pictures of students and family at CCHS events may be published.

Closed Campus

Students are required to stay on campus for the entire school day from arrival to dismissal. Students are not allowed on the school's parking lots during the school day without permission from the Main Office.

Visitors

Visitors should park in the lot at the corner of St. Mary's St. and Augusta. They should use the main, front entrance to enter the building . To ensure the safety of the Central Catholic Community, all visitors must sign-in at the school office and wear a visitors' badge.

Emergency Plan

The school's emergency plan is on file in the School Office and in each classroom.

Emergency Information

Parents must provide the school with all current emergency information including contact information, medical history, and medications. This is typically completed over the summer. Students will not be allowed to attend classes if the form is not completed.

Student/Parent Grievance Procedure

Parents and students should be heard.

Subsidiarity—making the decision at the most practical level. Parents and students should always approach the individuals most closely related to the situation. The first question an administrator will ask is if the parent or student has spoken with the teacher, coach, or moderator. Not surprisingly, many situations can be dealt with quickly if addressed early. Parents and student should proceed as they need, not to get the answer they desire but to resolve the situation.

The more serious the question (e.g.—suspension, withdrawal, loss of credit, etc.), the more formal the process should become. The following steps should facilitate the resolution of most situations:

- ✓ Student grievances should be officially filed by a parent or guardian.
- ✓ Schedule a meeting with the person involved in the situation.
- ✓ If the situation is not resolved, schedule a conference with the immediate supervisor (teacher department chair; coach—Athletic Director; etc.)
- ✓ If necessary, arrange a meeting with the Dean of Students (for discipline issues)
- ✓ If the situation is still not resolved, a meeting with the Principal should be arranged.
- ✓ The final appeal is to the President. His decision is final. (*No more than seven* (7) days shall pass between the meeting with the Principal and the meeting with the President.)

Change of Address

If a student changes his address or phone number during the school year, he must notify the Main Office as soon as possible.

Lost and Found

The Lost and Found is in the Attendance Office.

Asbestos Removal

Federal Law requires Central Catholic to notify its constituents that all friable (i.e., disintegrating) asbestos has been removed from all our buildings according to standards and procedures established by the Environmental Protection Agency. All remaining non-friable asbestos is being maintained according to a plan that is available for inspection by contacting the Business Office.

Guidelines for Student Behavior

A Central Catholic student is an ambassador of the entire community at all times and in all places. As ambassadors, students are to conduct themselves as Christian, Marianist gentlemen who are aware of the rights and dignity of others. Every young man is expected to behave in ways reflective of the philosophy and ideals of the Central Catholic community and in ways that do not impede the educational process. It is a privilege to attend Central Catholic and as such, this high standard of responsibility extends to students at all times. Therefore, Discipline with Dignity offers an affirming approach to discipline that promotes respect for self and others by focusing on three key dimensions that value maintaining student dignity and teaching responsible behavior.

- **Prevention-** What the teacher can do to actively prevent discipline problems.
- **Action-** The focus is on stopping misbehavior quickly in a dignified way so that teaching can resume with a minimal loss of instruction.
- **Resolution-** Is comprised of strategies designed to reach the most challenging students.

The policies and procedures outlined in this section are designed to maintain good order and to work within the Discipline with Dignity program.

Policies and Guidelines

Any activity, incident or progression of incidents, occurring on or off campus, which, in the judgment of the administration is a danger to the safety, the good moral order, and/or is incompatible with the philosophy and mission of the school, will be grounds for disciplinary action by the school. Student disciplinary items are grouped into, but are not limited to, the following three tiers:

<u> Tier 1</u>

The students' actions and behavior outlined in this level are generally those that are deemed non-supportive of the development of good personal & social practices and skills necessary in the school environment. These include, but are not limited to:

- Persistent dress code violation including hair violations.
- Eating/Drinking outside of permitted areas.
- Improper use of technology.
- Inappropriate language or gestures.
- Repeated infractions of school or teachers' rules.
- Persistent tardiness.
- Violation of parking guidelines.

As determined by the Office of the Dean of Students, students will be assigned to detention in the form of trash duties/custodial work during lunch for a prescribed number of days. A student arriving late to detention will not be admitted and will be classified as a no-show. The consequence of missing a detention is an escalation of the tier of offense. Excused absences from school on days where detentions are assigned must be communicated to the attendance office immediately.

<u>Tier 2</u>

The student actions and behaviors outlined in this level are those deemed to disrupt in some way an ordered and peaceful class and/or school environment; or reflect the seriousness of a progression in a student's inappropriate behavior. Examples of such conduct include, but are not limited to:

- Academic Honor Code violation.
- Chronic tardiness to school.
- Disrespectful and/or defiant to a teacher/staff.
- Disruptive behavior in the classroom/cafeteria/hallways.
- Driving recklessly.
- Fabricating excused notes with parent's/teacher's signatures.
- No show to a teacher's detention.

As determined by the Office of the Dean of Students, an in-school suspension will be assigned and a parent conference will be scheduled. During an in-school suspension, students may be assigned to clean-up duty inside or outside the building as the Dean of Students and custodial staff see fit.

<u> Tier 3</u>

The student actions and behaviors outlined in this level are considered to be a serious risk to either the physical safety or general well-being of the student, other students, adults or the school as a community; or they reflect the seriousness of a progression in a student's inappropriate behavior. Infractions in this level include, but are not limited to:

- All forms of intimidation, hazing, and bullying, including "cyber" bullying, or being a bystander to these incidents.
- Any incident involving drugs, alcohol, and/or banned/illegal substances.
- Fighting/Physical assault on or off campus.
- Flagrant act of disrespect towards a teacher, administrator, staff, and all school-community members this extends to all extracurricular activities.
- Publishing on paper, websites, social networking sites, test or instant messages or publicly voicing defamatory or slanderous statements naming or implicating any member of the school community.
- Theft/unexplained possession of stolen property.

As determined by the Office of the Dean of Students; suspension, probation and/or referral to the Principal's Council for possible withdrawal or expulsion will be assigned to these infractions. The ultimate appeal is to the President whose decision is final.

As each situation on a campus is unique, this handbook will be used as a guide for decision-making. But the finality of all decisions as they relate to the discipline of students and the consequences are at the discretion of the Dean of Students, Principal, and President of Central Catholic High School.

Suspensions

Before a suspended student can return to a regular schedule, he and his parents/guardians will have a conference with the Dean of Students. At this time, the student may be placed on a discipline contract. This contract will specify the conditions and the length of the student's disciplinary probation. When the student and his parents or guardians accept these conditions, the student will be readmitted to a regular schedule. While acceptance of probationary

status is seen as a pledge of cooperation, the terms of probation will specify that the student agrees to withdraw or be dismissed from Central Catholic High School if he violates the terms of probation. Suspended students are not allowed to take part in extracurricular activities during the term of their suspension. Students who are suspended may be required to complete an assigned number of hours of community service for each day of the suspension. The Dean of Students issues the required number of hours.

Detentions

Morning, lunch, and/or after-school detention will be scheduled for an allotted time and dates will be communicated by the Dean of Students. Students who miss their assigned detention class will not be re-admitted to school until the parent or guardian has communicated with the school. Co-curricular activities, after-school work, and other such excuses for missing a detention class will not be accepted. Students may not be admitted to detention after it begins. Students will have a specific assignment during detention class which may include physical labor, yard work, etc. No instructional time will be missed.

Withdrawal/Dismissal

For the common good of the school and its students, and for the good of the student himself, it is sometimes necessary for a student to withdraw from Central Catholic High School. The Dean of Students will sometimes find it necessary to recommend to the Principal's Council and that certain students withdraw or be dismissed from Central Catholic High School.

Disciplinary Review

A student will be placed on Disciplinary Review if:

- he is involved in a major disciplinary infraction that does not warrant immediate expulsion.
- ✓ he accumulates a significant number of disciplinary referrals.
- ✓ he develops a pattern of negative comments on his grade reports.

When a student is placed on Disciplinary Review, he and his parents will communicate with the appropriate administrator and/or guidance counselor in order to develop strategies to address his inappropriate behavior(s). If a student is on Disciplinary Review for any two semesters, he may be asked to withdraw from Central Catholic.

Disciplinary Due Process

If, in the opinion of the administration, a student's behavior warrants serious disciplinary action from the school, the parents/guardians will be notified.

If the student's behavior warrants more serious consequences, the Principal's Council meets to discuss the student's withdrawal. Before a final decision is reached, the parents/guardians and student will be notified and they may request a meeting with the Principal's Council. If the decision is to withdraw the student, the parents may appeal the decision to the President. His decision is final.

Alcohol/Drug Use and/or Possession

Any possession, distribution, and/or use of drugs/alcohol/e-cigarettes or related paraphernalia or attempted use of drugs/alcohol/e-cigarettes or related paraphernalia on campus or at any school activity on or off campus and/or being under the influence of drugs/alcohol e-cigarettes while on campus or at any school activity results in three (3) Saturday detentions and **mandated chemical evaluation.** The refusal to take a mandated chemical evaluation will result in an automatic dismissal. The infraction may lead to the student's withdrawal.

Parents or relatives who condone or sponsor parties to underage students at which alcohol is served or consumed risk suspension or expulsion of their student whether or not he is involved.

Drug Sale, Purchase and/or Distribution

Any act of selling/distributing or attempting to sell/distribute drugs, alcohol or tobacco (illegal substances) on or off

campus to any individual results a student withdrawing from Central Catholic. Law enforcement will be advised of any incident.

Drug Detection

Central Catholic High School is committed to providing a safe environment for our students. The school employs a drug detection agency to come in during the school year to do random drug searches. Please be aware that according to state law, anything on the property is legally subject to search. This includes cars in the parking lots, lockers, school bags etc..

General Policies for Promoting Good Order

Backpacks

Backpacks may be used to carry books and other needed items to and from school. They may be carried in the halls and are allowed in the classrooms, library, atriums, corridors or laboratories during the school day. Backpacks and satchels may be brought into the cafeteria during lunch periods, but they must be placed under the table.

Disrespect/Dishonesty

Any act of deemed disrespectful that is directed at a teacher or staff member is a serious offense. Severity determines the consequence from a documented reprimand to a student withdrawing from Central Catholic. This is done at the discretion of the Dean of Students and the Principal.

Elevators

Students should not ride the elevators. A student must receive permission from the Main Office before he is allowed to use either elevator.

Fighting

Fighting will not be tolerated and is any action on campus or at any school activity that can be defined as: Scuffling (physical contact such as shoving, pushing or jostling); Fighting (mutual combat in which both students have contributed to a situation by verbal and/or physical action); Assault (intentionally, knowingly, or recklessly causing injury to another person).

The severity of the incident, in the judgment of the Dean of Students, determines the consequence. A repeated infraction may lead to the student's withdrawal from Central Catholic. Students involved will be suspended pending the investigation.

Fire Drills and Emergency Evacuations

An emergency evacuation plan is posted near the door in each room. Teachers and students should study the plan carefully. When the alarm bell rings, students should immediately stand and form a single file as they leave the room with the teacher in the lead. Running and talking are not permitted. The first students to reach the outside doors should hold them open until all have left the building. The Dean of Students signals the return to class. Teachers will again be in the lead and silence should be maintained.

Harassment/Bullying of a student, Faculty or Staff Member

Threatening, intimidating, or harassing of another student, faculty or staff member by word, act, deed or excessive and/or inappropriate joking and/or taunting will not be tolerated. Harassment/bullying can be physical, verbal, emotional, or social. The severity of the infraction determines the consequence. At any time if the harassing behavior is witnessed (bystander) by another member of the CCHS community and an attempt to prevent the situation is ignored, that student(s) may be subject to disciplinary action. A severe or chronic infraction may result in the student's withdrawing from Central Catholic.

Social Media and Cyber Bullying

The use of technology to bully, degrade, or otherwise harass an individual, group, and/or school and its personnel through personal attacks or other means will not be tolerated. This includes inappropriate behavior on personal blogs and any social media platform. Consequences will result in a disciplinary action including suspension and/or dismissal.

Lockers

A student's book and gym lockers are school property and may be inspected at any time by a school official. A student may not switch lockers without the authorization of the Administration. Only blue-faced Central Catholic locks purchased at school may be placed on book lockers. The school recommends that students keep their books and personal items in their lockers or in their possession whenever possible.

Lunch

During the lunch period, students should be in the cafeteria, the quad, or the library. Parents, relatives, and/or friends will refrain from bringing and delivering take-out/fast-food to our students. More importantly, students may not have food delivered to them for lunch. Students may not be in the halls during this time except to use the restroom on the first floor. Students may not go their cars without the permission of an administrator.

Vandalism

The willful or malicious destruction or defacement of any property belonging to another student, faculty, staff, or the school will not be tolerated. The student will make restitution for any damage and will withdraw from Central Catholic. Law Enforcement will be contacted at the discretion of the administration.

Parking

A student must register his car with the Dean of Students before he is allowed to park on campus. The student must properly display his parking permit and park **only in his assigned location**. All other parking areas are off-limits for student parking. If a student needs to drive to school and the car is not registered, he should report to the Main Office for instructions. Students may have to drive a car different from their usual vehicle. That car's license number must be registered with the Dean of Student's office. Students improperly parked or who park an unregistered car will receive a detention.

Vehicles should not be left unattended in the fire lanes at any time. Students are not permitted on the parking lots during the school day from 8:15 a.m. to 3:30 p.m. without permission from an administrator.

The vehicle registration fee is \$40. A parking space will be assigned. Unregistered vehicles may be towed away at the owner's expense. Temporary parking permits may be obtained in the office at no charge for students who drive to school less than five times during a school year. Parking permits and rules are intended to protect the common good and safety of the Central Catholic High School community. By requesting a parking permit or simply by bringing a car on campus, a student and family consent to school authority. To protect the entire Central Catholic High School community, the school reserves the right to search vehicles. The school assumes no liability for vehicles or their content.

Posting/Flyers

STUCO activities must have the approval of the STUCO moderators. More importantly, students must receive permission from the Dean of Students before posting any flyers or signs anywhere on campus. Use only masking (blue) tape to secure the items.

Student Drop Off and Pick-Up

Procedures to facilitate parents' dropping off and picking up their sons change from year to year depending on the remodeling or construction projects. Locations and procedures from drop off/pick up will posted in early August or each year.

Student ID Cards

Students are issued a photo/ID card at the beginning of each academic year. Students are required to have such a

card, must carry it during school hours and to school sponsored activities, and must show it to any faculty/ staff member when asked. The ID card will also serve as a student's library card and possibly athletic pass. There is a replacement fee if the ID card is lost. Student identification cards remain the property of CCHS and must be surrendered if the student does not graduate from CCHS.

Threaten or Act Against Faculty or Staff

Any intentional, willful threat or attempt to do bodily harm to a teacher or staff member, blatant degrading verbal abuse of a teacher or staff member, the unwanted intentional touching or application of force to the person of a teacher or staff member will not be tolerated. Any infraction may result in a student's withdrawing from Central Catholic.

Water Bottles

Central Catholic encourages students to use reusable water bottles. If a student must use a commercial nonreusable bottle, the container must be clear and the student should refill it during the day. **Students will not carry a "gallon jug" of water during the school day.** Students should dispose of water bottles and any other plastic bottle in the recycling bins located around the building. Every effort should be made to recycle if for some reason the student does not have a reusable container. Coffee mugs, Bill Miller cups, Starbucks, Yeti and Artic containers are not considered reusable containers. Therefore, they are not allowed.

Weapon Possession/Use

Possession at school or at any school sponsored event of any knife, firearm or other device which by its nature or use can cause or is intended to cause injury to a person or property is not permitted on campus (parking areas included). When legal items (e.g. scissors, pens, rulers, etc.) are used to threaten another person, they are considered to be weapons. A violation results in the student's withdrawing from Central Catholic.

Technology Acceptable Use Policy

Purpose & Scope

Central Catholic High School uses instructional technology as one way of supporting our mission to teach the skills, knowledge, and behaviors our young men will need as responsible citizens in our society. Students learn collaboration, communication, creativity and critical thinking in a variety of ways throughout the school day. In an effort to be proactive with today's growing social and interactive needs, it is our hope that this policy will increase parent awareness and training while putting into practice social and professional etiquette relating to the use of technology.

Central Catholic High School (CCHS), recognizes the value of computer and other electronic resources to improve student learning and enhance the administration and operation of its schools. To this end, we encourage the responsible use of computers, electronic devices, and storage devices; computer networks, including the Internet; and other electronic resources in support of the mission and goals of the Central Catholic.

Because the Internet is an unregulated, worldwide vehicle for communication, information available to staff and students is impossible to control. Therefore, CCHS adopts this policy governing the voluntary use of electronic resources and the Internet in order to provide guidance to individuals and groups obtaining access to these resources on Central Catholic-owned equipment or through Central Catholic High School-affiliated organizations.

This Acceptable Use Policy (AUP) is a living document and is subject to change. Review of the document will occur on an annual basis. When significant changes are made, students will be notified through their Central Catholic High School email account and parents will be notified through the school newsletter.

Policies, Rights, & Responsibilities

It is the policy of the Central Catholic High School to maintain an environment that promotes ethical and responsible conduct in all online network activities by staff and students. It shall be a violation of this policy for any employee, student, or other individual to engage in any activity that does not conform to the established purpose and general rules and policies of the network. Within this general policy, CCHS recognizes its legal and ethical obligation to protect the well-being of students in its charge. To this end, the CCHS retains the following rights and recognizes the following obligations:

- 1. To log network use and to monitor fileserver space utilization by users, and assume no responsibility or liability for files deleted due to violation of fileserver space allotments.
- 2. To remove a user account on the network.
- 3. To monitor the use of online activities. This may include real-time monitoring of network activity and/or maintaining a log of Internet activity for later review.
- 4. To provide internal and external controls as appropriate and feasible. Such controls shall include the right to determine who will have access to Central Catholic-owned equipment and, specifically, to exclude those who do not abide by Central Catholic's acceptable use policy or other policies governing the use of school facilities, equipment, and materials. Central Catholic reserves the right to restrict online destinations through software or other means.
- 5. To provide guidelines and make reasonable efforts to train staff and students in acceptable use and policies governing online communications.

Students

- Use of the electronic media provided by the Central Catholic High School is a privilege that offers a wealth of
 information and resources for research. Where it is available, this resource is offered to staff, students, and other
 patrons at no cost. In order to maintain the privilege, users agree to comply with all of the provisions of this policy.
 Administration or the IT team may close accounts or deny access at any time.
- 2. There is no expectation of privacy for student data on Central Catholic computers or services. All data stored in Central Catholic services becomes the intellectual property of Central Catholic High School. Students have a responsibility to promptly report the theft, loss, or unauthorized disclosure of Central Catholic High School proprietary information.

The following Internet uses are strictly prohibited on any Central Catholic equipment (including tablet PCs) or on the Central Catholic High School network:

- Gambling of any kind
- Accessing pornography
- Attempting to gain unauthorized access to other computers, systems, or devices
- Attempting to bypass the Central Catholic High School network filter or tablet restrictions
- Posting unauthorized media (pictures, audio, video) to the Internet or social networking sites
- Posting inappropriate or self-endangering information to the Internet or social networking sites
- Downloading viruses or other harmful files
- Employing translation services for language classes without the expressed consent of the foreign language instructor
- Using network bandwidth or services for non-educational purposes
- Harassing, antagonizing, hazing, or flaming individuals

• Representing Central Catholic High School in a way that could be conceived as deleterious to Central Catholic High School's reputation

Parents

Your child will access technology resources and the Internet at Central Catholic High School. With this educational opportunity also comes responsibility. It is important that you and your child read the Acceptable Use Policy (AUP) and discuss it together.

Remember that you are legally responsible for your child's actions. Please stress to your child the importance of using only his own account and password, and the importance of keeping it a secret from other students. Under NO circumstances should your child let anyone else use his or her account and password! Data may be searched at any time for inappropriate content but there is no guarantee searches will take place. It is the responsibility of the parent/guardian to conduct regular searches of their son's tablet PC for inappropriate material.

Although we have established acceptable use policies and put in place commercially available safeguards and filters, please be aware that there may be unacceptable material on the Internet that your child can access.

Personnel

- 1. CCHS personnel who supervise students, control electronic equipment, or otherwise have occasion to observe student use of said equipment online shall make reasonable efforts to monitor the use of this equipment to assure that it conforms to the mission and goals of Central Catholic High School.
- 2. Faculty and Staff should make reasonable efforts to become familiar with the Internet and its use so that effective monitoring, instruction, and assistance may be achieved.

Acceptable Use Policy (AUP)

Central Catholic High School, committed to teaching, scholarship, service to others, and promotes the free exchange of information between and among students, faculty, staff, alumni, its service communities, and the global information community.

Proper codes of conduct in electronic communication must be used. Giving out personal information is inappropriate. When using e-mail, extreme caution must always be taken in revealing any information of a personal nature. Please lock and protect your information by locking computers, changing passwords at intervals, and logging out of shared computers.

Network accounts are to be used only by the authorized owner of the account for the authorized purpose.

All communications and information accessible via the network should be assumed to be private property.

Exhibit exemplary behavior on the network as a representative of the Central Catholic community. Be polite!

From time to time, Central Catholic will make determinations on whether specific uses of the network are consistent with the acceptable use practice.

E-mail and Cell Phones/Smart Devices

E-mail is intended primarily for business/school purposes. Incidental and occasional personal use of electronic mail is permitted, but such messages and access will be governed by this policy.

Use of e-mail/text messages for inappropriate messages is prohibited. Inappropriate messages include, but are not limited to, those containing discriminatory or derogatory language or remarks that may be construed as sexual harassment, unsolicited e-mail (spam), and those that contain inappropriate images.

Misaddressed e-mail should be routed immediately, without reading, to intended recipient OR deleted without reading.

Students may use their cell phones during lunch or in other public areas. Students may never use their cell phones in the classroom without teacher's permission. Students may never video or take photos or record audio in a classroom without the explicit permission of the teacher. Due to the recording capacity of the electronic devices it is prohibited to use any photo, video or audio recording devise (especially cell phones) in any bathroom or locker room on the Central Catholic Campus.

Students may use headphones in the cafeteria before school, during lunch, and after school or with a teacher's permission in class. However, headphones may not be used in the hallways while changing classes. Upon entering the classroom, students will place their cell phone in the organizers that are located in each room. Cell phones can be used in the classroom if the teacher uses them for educational purposes. If faculty observe any student using electronic devices without permission, they should confiscate the item then bring it to the main office with the student's name on the device. Faculty should then fill out the appropriate infraction form. All students in possession of a cell phone must comply with the Cell Phone Policy and Acceptable Use Agreement.

The use of smartwatches or other such devices also falls under this policy. Such devices should not be used during class time so as not to distract the user from the class learning objectives.

Unacceptable Use

Transmission of any material in violation of any U.S., State, Board, Archdiocesan, or school policy is prohibited. This includes, but is not limited to, copyrighted materials, threatening, violent, or obscene material, blogs, text messages, images, or material protected by trade secret.

Gaming, social networking, blogs, and video sites (e.g. Facebook, YouTube, Twitter, Tumblr, Netflix, Tumblr, Reddit, etc.) are prohibited unless authorized by the faculty or used for educational purposes.

Use of technology resources for commercial activities, marketing or any type of income-generating activity is prohibited. Advertising the sale of products, whether commercial or personal is prohibited.

Use of the technology resources for promoting activities or events for individuals or organizations not directly affiliated with or sanctioned by CCHS is prohibited.

Use of technology resources for political lobbying, game playing, gambling, chain letter communication, information on bombs and pornography is also prohibited.

No profane, abusive or impolite language and/or text messages should be used to communicate nor should materials be accessed or transmitted which are not in line with the values of Central Catholic High School, the Society of Mary, and the Catholic Church.

- 1. Giving out personal information about another person, including home address and phone number, is strictly prohibited.
- 2. Any use of the network for commercial or for-profit purposes is prohibited.

- 3. Users shall not intentionally seek information on, obtain copies of, or modify files, other data, or passwords belonging to other users, or misrepresent other users on the network.
- 4. No use of the network shall serve to disrupt the use of the network by others. Hardware and/or software shall not be destroyed, modified, or abused in any way.
- 5. Malicious use of the network to develop programs that harass other users or infiltrate a computer or computing system and/or damage the software components of a computer or computing system is prohibited.
- 6. Hate mail, chain letters, harassment, discriminatory remarks, and other antisocial behaviors are prohibited on the network.
- 7. The unauthorized installation of any software, including shareware and freeware, for use on Central Catholic computers is prohibited.
- 8. Use of the network to access or process pornographic material, inappropriate text files (as determined by the system administrator or building administrator), or files dangerous to the integrity of the local area network is prohibited.
- 9. The CCHS network may not be used for downloading entertainment software or other files not related to the mission and objectives of the CC for transfer to a user's home computer, personal computer, or other media. This prohibition pertains to freeware, shareware, copyrighted commercial and non-commercial software, and all other forms of software and files not directly related to the instructional and administrative purposes of CCHS.
- 10. Downloading, copying, otherwise duplicating, and/or distributing copyrighted materials without the specific written permission of the copyright owner is prohibited, except that duplication and/or distribution of materials for educational purposes is permitted when such duplication and/or distribution would fall within the <u>Fair Use Doctrine of the United States Copyright Law (Title 17, USC)</u>.
- 11. Use of the network for any unlawful purpose is prohibited.
- 12. Use of profanity, obscenity, racist terms, or other language that may be offensive to another user is prohibited.
- 13. Gaming is prohibited unless specifically authorized by a teacher for instructional purposes.
- 14. Establishing network or Internet connections to live communications, including voice and/or video (relay chat), is prohibited unless specifically authorized by the system administrator.

Central Catholic's technology resources are to be used in a reasonable, ethical, moral, and legal manner in accordance with the school's mission, values, understandings and beliefs.

This policy applies to all technology resources including but not limited to; computers, phones, video equipment, copy machines, and information storage devices. The use of these resources is a privilege and carries with it certain responsibilities. All technology resources are to be used for educational purposes, and with good manners. Any user who violates this policy, or any applicable local, state, or federal laws, faces the loss of technology privileges, risks school disciplinary action, and may face legal prosecution.

Internet Safety and Technology Etiquette

Central Catholic students will abide by generally accepted rules of Internet Safety and etiquette. For detailed information visit the following sites:

> https://www.consumer.ftc.gov/features/kids-online https://internetsafety101.org/ "Chatting with Kids about Being Online" guide

Internet Safety Tips for Children and Teens

 Personal Information. Don't give out personal information without your parents' permission. This means you should not share your last name, home address, school name, or telephone number. Remember, just because someone asks for information about you does not mean you have to tell them anything about yourself!

- ✓ Screen Name. When creating your screen name, do not include personal information like your last name or date of birth.
- ✓ Passwords. Don't share your password with anyone but your parents. When you use a public computer make sure you logout of the accounts you've accessed before leaving the terminal.
- ✓ **Photos**. Don't post photos or videos online without getting your parents' permission.
- Online Friends. Don't agree to meet an online friend unless you have your parents' permission.
 Unfortunately, sometimes people pretend to be people they aren't. Remember that not everything you read online is true.
- Online Ads. Don't buy anything online without talking to your parents first. Some ads may try to trick you by
 offering free things or telling you that you have won something as a way of collecting your personal
 information.
- ✓ Downloading. Talk to your parents before you open an email attachment or download software. Attachments sometimes contain viruses. Never open an attachment from someone you don't know.
- Bullying. Don't send or respond to mean or insulting messages. Tell your parents if you receive one. If something happens online that makes you feel uncomfortable, talk to your parents or to a teacher at school.
- Social Networking. Many social networking websites (e.g., Facebook, Twitter, Instagram and SnapChat) and blog hosting websites have minimum age requirements to sign up. These requirements are there to protect you!
- Research. Talk to your librarian, teacher or parent about safe and accurate websites for research. The public library offers lots of resources. If you use online information in a school project make sure you explain where you got the information.

Best Practices

Central Catholic students will use technology resources in support of education

- ✓ Research must be consistent with Central Catholic's mission, policies, assignments, and activities.
- ✓ Back up files frequently on cloud drive or external drive.
- ✓ When in doubt ask school personnel first!
- ✓ Instant Messaging and/or gaming is prohibited during school hours.
- ✓ Do not waste network resources by downloading large files, hosting or joining a multiplayer game session, or by sending mass or chain emails.

Legal Issues

Central Catholic students will handle technology resources in a reasonable, ethical, moral, and legal manner

- ✓ Unauthorized or illegal use of copyrighted material is prohibited.
- ✓ Use for any commercial activity is prohibited.
- ✓ Never hide, steal or tamper with another person's equipment, even as a "joke".
- ✓ Do not use another individual's account, laptop/tablet or accessories.
- ✓ Any hardware or software used to bypass or interfere with network security is prohibited.
- ✓ Changing/hacking the BIOS or administrator passwords of Central Catholic-owned equipment is prohibited.
- ✓ Vandalism and harassment (Technology) are prohibited see below

Definition of Vandalism (Technology):

Any intentional or careless attempt to damage, harm or destroy data of another user or any hardware or equipment. Any intentional or careless attempt to disrupt the Internet or other networks by installing or copying any program or introducing a virus to any technology resource. Any attempt to access, delete, move, or alter another's files without permission.

Definition of Harassment (Technology):

The persistent annoyance of another user or the interference in another user's work. This includes but is not limited to sending unwanted emails, mass or inappropriate emails, posting anonymous messages, or forging email messages.

Central Catholic has the right to restrict or to terminate network and internet access at any time for any reason. Central Catholic also has the right to monitor network activities and student files in any form that it sees fit to maintain the safety and confidentiality of the school's technology resources and to enforce the provisions of this policy.

Violation of Technology Acceptable Use Policy

Any action which violates the Technology Acceptable Use Policy results in a range of consequences from a onehour detention to withdrawal. Also, be aware that a violation of the AUP could also be a violation of other student guidelines or, possibly, Federal Law.

ATHLETICS

Athletics is an integral part of the educational experience by which Central Catholic helps its students grow and develop in all the dimensions of their gifts and talents. The goal of the athletic program is to enable young men to learn lifelong values and develop skills and talents that will enhance the quality of their lives. The combination of athletics and academics can contribute to the defining experiences in a young person's life.

Central Catholic students may participate in the following athletic teams:

- ✓ Baseball
- ✓ Basketball
- ✓ Cheerleading
- ✓ Cross Country
- ✓ Football
- ✓ Golf
- ✓ Lacrosse
- ✓ Soccer
- ✓ Swimming
- ✓ Tennis
- ✓ Track and Field

Parents and the Athletic Program

Parental support is essential for a successful athletic program. Parents are the #1 fans of their son. They play a vital role by encouraging their sons to excel and to support their teammates.

Each sport holds a meeting for parents before tryouts. Regular communication is coordinated through the Athletic Director. Game and practice information is posted and regularly may be posted and regularly updated through the Rank One Calendar on the Website or on Aeries. Only Varsity games appear on the school calendar.

Central Catholic expects parents to support the program and the coaches. Parents should model proper behavior in the stands and at practices. Game officials and opposing coaches make mistakes. In any circumstance they will be treated with respect and dignity expected of a Catholic/Marianist institution. They may be challenged through the proper procedures by contacting the Athletic Director who will address the official through the appropriate oversight organization.

Poor behavior by parents at an event places all parents and the school in a bad light. If an official in a game or an administrator of an opposing school or one from Central Catholic asks a parents to leave a venue, that parent may not attend any competition involving Central Catholic until he/she has met with the Athletic Director and the Vice President of Student Development.

Four Goals

The four primary goals of the athletic program at Central Catholic are:

- 1. encouraging the participation of a large number of students in athletic teams and in the support groups such as the Button Band, Section "R", Cheerleaders;
- 2. the development in the student athletes of self-discipline, self-confidence, a superior standard of sportsmanship, the competitive spirit and moral character;
- 3. an effective recognition of the fundamental principle that an acceptable standard of class work and of general school behavior is a prerequisite for a student enjoying the privilege of representing Central Catholic on an interscholastic athletic team;
- 4. the strengthening of the Marianist community spirit among parents, teachers, staff, and students.

It is important to see athletics as a part of the total educational experience of Central Catholic for its students. The

athletic program should both complement and add to the overall educational process. Two-thirds of Central Catholic students are active in the athletic program, making it is an effective climate for learning individual lessons of personal integrity, self-discipline, self-confidence, proper mental attitudes, the development of a sense of personal responsibility and the desire to achieve high goals. These are basic objectives of any educational system.

Furthermore, a sound athletic program will contribute to the educational development of students as participants, as members of support groups or as spectators. It will serve the Central Catholic community by providing wholesome family activity and establishing a common ground of interest, which can draw the members of the Central Catholic community together and form a bond of unity bringing together students and staff and parents and teachers and friends of Central Catholic. The Marianist charism envisions a school as a community (we speak often of the Marianist family), a community of learners. The athletic program at Central Catholic directly contributes to the development of this community.

Code of Conduct for Central Catholic Athletes

- ✓ Central Catholic athletes traveling as a team should be recognizable in their attire and in their conduct as gentlemen. They should understand clearly that they represent CCHS in the dressing rooms, on the fields of competition, in restaurants, and in any venue of competition.
- ✓ On an out-of-town trip, failure to observe curfew as set down by the coach forfeits the athlete's right to take part in any athletic contests on that trip.
- ✓ A Central Catholic athlete accepts academic excellence as his personal responsibility. By accepting membership on an athletic team, the Central Catholic athlete understands that it dishonors his teammates if he attempts to use his athletic practice, out-of-town trips, games, etc. as an excuse for not fulfilling academic responsibilities (e.g. getting assignments in on time, preparing for tests, student, etc.) or for doing poorly in his school work.
- ✓ At the end of each marking period, the head coach of each sport will review the academic performance of his players with the Athletic Director. In the case of disappointing academic performance by an athlete, the Athletic Director and/or the head coach may determine a special program for the athlete. Such a program may include limiting practice time, excluding the athlete from participating in games, mandating study halls, or other measures that improve the academic performance of the athlete.
- ✓ A Central Catholic athlete accepts the responsibility to exercise leadership at all times in matters of conduct. Participating in athletics and representing Central Catholic interscholastic competitions is a privilege and must be recognized as such by the way Central Catholic athletes lead the way in personal conduct.

An athlete who is suspended during the season of his sport for disciplinary reasons is also suspended from participation in that sport for one week. In some cases, the suspension may carry from one sport to the next even if it goes to the next year.

Health and Injury

All athletes must have an annual physical, a copy of which must be in the athletic department records. The Athletic Director, Head Coach or Athletic Trainer provides information related to deadlines and opportunities for physicals.

CONCUSSIONS

Sport's governing agencies across the county have been discussing the diagnosis and treatment of concussions and their implication on learning. Central Catholic adopts the following understanding and approach to treatment:

Definition of concussion

There are numerous definitions of concussion available in medical literature as well as the in the previously noted "guidelines" developed by the various state organization.

The universally expressed definition is that concussion -

- 1) is the result of a physical, traumatic force to the head
- 2) that force is sufficient to produce altered brain function which may last for a variable duration of time.

Chapter 38, Sub Chapter D of the Texas Education Code considers the following, as appropriate to define a concussion:

- A. "Concussion" means a complex pathophysiological process affecting the brain caused by a traumatic physical force or impact to the head or body, which may:
 - a. Include temporary or prolonged altered brain function resulting in physical, cognitive, or emotional symptoms or altered sleep patterns; and
 - b. Involve loss of consciousness.

Concussion Oversight Team (COT)

The purpose of the concussion oversight team is to establish a return-to-play protocol, based on peer-reviewed scientific evidence, for a student's return to interscholastic athletics practice or competition following the force or impact **believed** to have caused a concussion. The adopted protocol, at a minimum, shall adhere to the TAPPS Concussion Management Protocol, based on guidelines from the National Federation of State High School Associations, which have been mandated by the TAPPS Legislative Council and the TAPPS Medical Advisory Committee.

- The Concussion Oversight Team for CCHS consists of the following:
 - Paul Saenz, DO, Sports Medicine Associates of San Antonio
 - Tim Palomera, MD, Sports Medicine Associates of San Antonio
 - Head Athletic Trainer

Responsible Individuals

At every activity under the jurisdiction of the TAPPS in which the activity involved carries a potential risk for concussion in the participants, there should be a designated individual who is responsible for identifying student-athletes with symptoms of concussion injuries.

This will include the following:

- 1. A physician (will pertain to a Physician, on-site during Varsity, home football games, when available, arranged by the CCHS Athletic Trainer), and a Licensed Athletic Trainer, employed by CCHS, with appropriate training in the recognition and management of concussion in athletes.
- 2. In the event a designated physician or CCHS Athletic Trainer is not available, a CCHS Coach, supervising the student-athlete, with appropriate training in the recognition of the signs and symptoms of a concussion in athletes.
- 3. When a Licensed Athletic Trainer is available, the Licensed Athletic Trainer is the appropriate designated person.
- All CCHS Licensed Athletic Trainers and CCHS Coaches are provided the required training through TAPPS and NFHS.

Response to Suspected Concussion

A student shall be removed from an interscholastic athletics practice or competition immediately if one of the following persons **believes** the student might have sustained a concussion during the practice or competition:

1. A coach

- 2. A physician
- 3. A licensed health care profession (i.e. Licensed Athletic Trainer)
- 4. The student's parent or guardian or another person with legal authority to make medical decisions for the student *-as stated in TEC section 38.156*

Concussion can produce a wide variety of symptoms. Symptoms reported by athletes may include: headache; nausea; balance problems or dizziness; double or fuzzy vision; sensitivity to light or noise; feeling sluggish; feeling foggy or groggy; concentration or memory problems; confusion. Signs observed by parents, friends, teachers or coaches may include: appears dazed or stunned; is confused about what to do; forgets plays; is unsure of game, score or opponent; moves clumsily; answers questions slowly; loses consciousness; shows behavior or personality changes; can't recall events prior to hit; can't recall events after hit.

If a student athlete demonstrates signs or symptoms consistent with concussion, the following plan will be implemented:

- 1. The student athlete shall be immediately removed from the game or practice (including any weight training or conditioning sessions).
- 2. The student athlete will be evaluated by the CCHS Athletic Trainer or on-site Licensed Athletic Trainer, if available. (Arrangements will be made for the evaluation by the CCHS Coach)
- 3. The parent or guardian of the student athlete will be notified and provided information about the possible concussion.
- 4. CCHS Athletic Trainer will arrange an appointment for the student athlete to be evaluated by a Physician.
- 5. If it is determined that a concussion has occurred, the student athlete shall not be allowed to return to participation that day regardless of how quick the signs or symptoms of the concussion resolve and shall be kept from activity until the following requirements have been met:
 - a. The treating physician has provided the parent/guardian of the student athlete and the athletic trainer, a written statement indicating that, in the physician's professional judgment, it is safe for the student to return to play
 - b. All steps of the Return to Activity/Play Progression Protocol have been met
 - i. Student athlete shall be symptom free for 24 hours prior to initiating the return to play progression.
 - ii. Progression continues at 24-hour intervals as long as student athlete is symptom free at each level.
 - iii. If the student athlete experiences any post-concussion symptoms during the return to activity progression, activity is discontinued and the student athlete must be re-evaluated by a licensed health care professional.
 - c. A coach of a TAPPS athletics team may not authorize a student's return to play.

Return to Activity/Play Progression

Athletes may return to play after a supervised progression of activities, based on standardized protocol, and in compliance with the above information. The CCHS Athletic Trainer will initiate progression. All steps of the Progression will be documented. (See attached forms)

- ✓ Student athlete shall be symptom free for 24 hours prior to initiating the return to play progression.
- ✓ Progress continues at 24-hour intervals as long as student-athlete is symptom free at each level.
- ✓ If the student athlete experiences any post-concussion symptoms during the return to activity progression, activity is discontinued and the student athlete must be re-evaluated by a licensed health care professional.
- <u>Phase 1</u>: No extreme physical activity until student athlete is symptom free for 24 hours and receives written clearance from a physician and submission of the required documentation following the concussion injury to the CCHS Athletic Trainer or designated person.
- o Phase 2:
 - ✓ <u>Step 1</u>: When the athlete completes Phase 1, begin supervised light aerobic exercise (5-10 minutes on an exercise bike, or light jog); no weight lifting, resistance training, or any other exercise.
 - ✓ <u>Step 2</u>: Supervised moderate aerobic exercise (15-20 minutes of running at moderate intensity in the gym or on the field without a helmet or other equipment.
 - ✓ <u>Step 3</u>: Non-contact training drills in full uniform. May begin supervised weight lifting, resistance training, and other exercises.
 - ✓ <u>Step 4</u>: Full contact practice or training.
 - ✓ <u>Step 5:</u> Full game play.

Full Return to Activity/Play

All aspects of the above Protocols and Progressions, as well as all required documentation must be on file in the Athletic Department prior to full return to play. Copies of all documentation will be available to the parent/guardian.

Subsequent Concussion

Any subsequent concussion requires further medical evaluation, which may include a physical examination prior to return to participation. Written clearance from a physician is required as outlined in TEC Section 38.157 before any participation in TAPPS practices, games or matches.

Potential Need for School/Academic Adjustments & Modification Following Concussion (Return to Learn)

It may be necessary for individuals with concussion to have both cognitive and physical rest in order to achieve maximum recovery in shortest period of time. In addition to the physical management noted above, it is recommended that the following be considered:

- ✓ Notify Principal and Administration regarding the student athlete's condition. The CCHS Athletic Trainer will be in contact with the Principal and Administration in the event the student athlete has an emergency during the instructional day. This allows the appropriate healthcare contact to be initiated and avoids any complications in the required course of action. The principal will advise teachers of post-concussion symptoms and provide communication with the appropriate CCHS Athletic Trainer.
- ✓ Student MAY need (only until asymptomatic) special accommodations regarding academic requirements (such as limited computer work, reading activities, testing, assistance to class, etc.) until concussion symptoms resolve.
- ✓ Student may only be able to attend school for half days or may need daily rest periods until symptoms subside. In special circumstances the student may require homebound status for a brief period.

<u>Addendum</u>

When evaluating an individual who has sustained concussion, always keep in mind that three separate domains of brain function are being evaluated: Physical/Motor, Cognitive, and Behavioral/Emotional. These represent functions of widely different anatomical regions in the brain (although there are cross over/dual function in some areas). Evaluation should focus on each domain separately; never assume that if one domain is symptom free the others will also be without symptoms. Separate evaluation protocols/instruments are employed to assess each

domain. Documentation of the method of assessment is always helpful to have for subsequent examination. EVALUATION DOMAINS

Physical/Motor	Cognitive	Behavior/Emotional
Dazed/stunned	Amnesia	Irritable
Balance difficulties	Confused/Disoriented	Emotionally Unstable/Explosive
Weakness	Slowed Verbal Responses	Depressed
Excessive Fatigue	Forgets easily	Sleep disturbances
Slowed Reactions	Difficulty Concentrating	Anxious
Lack of facial expressions	Short Attention Span	Lack of Interest

Texas Association of Private and Parochial Schools (TAPPS)

Central Catholic participates in inter-scholastic athletic competition as a member of the Texas Association of Private and Parochial Schools (TAPPS) <u>http://www.tapps.net</u>.

To be eligible to **participate in a TAPPS sanctioned sport**, **a** Central Catholic student complies with the following guidelines:

- ✓ A student is eligible for a four-year period beginning with their enrollment as a freshman.
 - A transfer student's eligibility begins with his enrollment as a freshman at his initial school.
- ✓ A student must be a full-time student in good academic standing at Central Catholic High School
 - Good Standing:
 - Passing six of his seven classes
 - Complies with CCHS eligibility guidelines
- ✓ A student cannot have reached the age of 19 prior to September 1 of the current school year;
- ✓ If a transfer student (having attended another school and/or having participated in athletics at the high school level) he must be In compliance applicable TAPPS guidelines:
 - $\circ~$ Must be enrolled and attend CCHS before the date posted on the TAPPS website for the season in which he wishes to participate

Questions or challenges to eligibility for competition should be addressed to the Athletic Director who will provide all information and coordinate any appeal, if necessary.

ATTENDANCE

Student academic progress correlates directly to his attendance, participation in class, and completion of all assignments. Daily attendance—and attentiveness—is expected in order to learn; a student can never fully make up what he misses by being tardy to class or absent entirely. Students attend school for the prescribed number of days and complete all tasks assigned in a timely fashion. In accord with Attendance Procedures

Parents should use the school calendar to plan vacations. This is published in August and updated on the school website.

Parents should inform the school as soon as possible if a student will be absent due to unavoidable

conflicts. When a student is ill, parents must inform the school before 9:00 AM the day of the absence.

Some Definitions

- ✓ A School Day begins with 1st period as indicated in the approved bell scheduled. The length of a day is set by that schedule.
- \checkmark A day concludes when students are dismissed.
- ✓ A student is **tardy** when he arrives after the morning classes have begun.
 - Severe weather or major accidents on the student's customary route may prevent a student from arriving on time.
 - o Such days will be announced by the Administration
- ✓ A student is marked **absent** when he arrives more than 10 minutes late to any period.
- ✓ Absences may be either **excused** or **unexcused**.
 - **Excused absences** are those caused by an unavoidable conflict caused by a school related trips, medical appointments, illnesses, or funerals. (Not an exhaustive list)
 - **Unexcused absences** are those that in the judgment of the school interrupt the learning experience. For example, sports showcases for athletes. The school reserves the right to determine the suitability of a student's absence.
 - "Parental permission" is not in and of itself an excuse for absence.
 - Students do not have a right to make up work missed due to an unexcused absence.
 - No makeup of assignments, quizzes or tests is permitted. Zeroes are automatically given for any work, tests or quizzes missed. It is at the teacher's discretion whether to require written assignments to be completed, regardless of whether these assignments will be graded.

[Note: Examples of unexcused absences (a suggestive list, but not an exhaustive one) would include going deer hunting, extending holiday vacations (either by leaving early or returning late), going on family vacations during school time, accompanying a parent to the parent's convention, etc. In particular, "Senior Skip Day" is not condoned at Central Catholic High School.]

Tardy

A student is considered tardy if he arrives after the start of any class period. A tardy student:

- ✓ Reports directly to class if he is less than 10 minutes late.
- ✓ If more than 10 minutes late, he reports to attendance office.
- ✓ The student will not be admitted to class without a note from the attendance office.
- Students who are late to class because they were detained in the office or by another teacher or counselor must present a pass to the next period's teacher signed by the faculty member who detained him.
- ✓ Each additional tardy beyond four (4) will merit escalating consequences explained below.

Consequences for tardiness:

- ✓ 5 tardies: Warning. Student and parents are advised in writing of escalating consequences.
- ✓ 6 tardies: Detention. Student is assigned a detention and a letter is sent to the parents.
- ✓ 7 tardies: Saturday Detention. Student is assigned to Saturday Detention (8:30 a.m. to 12 noon) and a letter is sent to the parents.
- ✓ 8 tardies: 2 Saturday detentions. Parents are notified.
- ✓ 9 tardies: 4 Saturday Detentions. Parents are notified.
- ✓ 10 tardies: Parents meet with Principal.
 - He is placed on a disciplinary contract
 - Student will be asked to withdraw from Central Catholic if tardiness persists.

Absences

- ✓ Absences are recorded in the school records.
- ✓ Parents may access these through their **Aeries Portal** accounts.
- The Dean of Students will contact the parents in writing when a student has reached a combination of five
 (5) excused or unexcused absences.
- \checkmark The school reserves the right to determine the suitability of a student's absence.
 - "Parental permission" is not in and of itself an excuse for absence.
 - Students do not have a right to make up work missed due to an unexcused absence.
 - No makeup of assignments, quizzes or tests is permitted. Zeroes are automatically given for any work, tests or quizzes missed. It is at the teacher's discretion whether to require written assignments to be completed, regardless of whether these assignments will be graded.

Absences and Learning

- ✓ A student may not receive credit for a class unless the student is in attendance for at least 90 percent of the days the class is offered (*Texas Education Code 25.092*).
- ✓ A student who misses 90% of the days the class is offered risks losing graduation credit for affected courses.
- ✓ A waiver (for extenuating circumstances) may be granted by the school administration.
- ✓ Missed work (assigned written work, scheduled tests, etc.) may be made up.
 - It is the responsibility of the student to initiate the necessary arrangements for the makeup work.
 - \circ $\,$ For all extended absences, it is expected that students will complete all of the work prior to or during the term of the absence.

When a student is absent...

- ✓ Parents must inform the office before 9:00 AM the day of the absence.
- ✓ A student returning from an absence must provide a written note signed by a parent/guardian and accompanied by any necessary paperwork.
- ✓ It is the responsibility of the student to initiate the necessary arrangements to make up assignments and tests.
- If the student is absent fewer than three periods, the student will be recorded as absent for a half-day.
 If the student is absent for more than three periods, the student will be recorded as absent for a full day.
- ✓ For excused absences, the student will be given three (3) days to complete and turn in make-up work. However, course teachers will determine when missed quizzes or tests are to be taken.
- ✓ For an excused absence due to a reason other than illness; (e.g. retreats, athletic competitions, drill meets, band performances, field trips, or any other co-curricular activities), assignments, tests, projects, reports, presentations assigned by the teacher prior to the event, the student will turn in the assignments prior to leaving for the event; advanced notice is necessary.
- ✓ Students must be in school for four (4) consecutive periods to participate in any school-sponsored activity or event.
- ✓ Parents should consult with the Dean of Students concerning reasons, which might or might not justify excusing an absence.
- ✓ Although excused absences are in the normal case not subject to academic penalty, prolonged absences nevertheless can jeopardize obtaining academic credit for the semester.

Truancy

Truancy is a serious infraction and has severe consequences, including Saturday detention, suspension or withdrawal. The school reserves the right to ask a parent to withdraw the student or to remove him from the roster.

✓ A student is **truant** when he is not at school or leaves the property during a school day without the knowledge and consent of his parents and the school administration.

A student who is truant is subject to disciplinary action including:

✓ Saturday Detention, suspension, and withdrawal/dismissal.

College Visits

Central Catholic High School is a college preparatory school. The choice of an appropriate college is critical to the future of each student, and so the school permits two days of excused absence during the junior year and two days during the senior year for the purpose of visiting college campuses. In particular, instances when distance is a factor, a student may choose to take all his college leave time during his junior or senior years. All visits require teacher and counselor approval before the visit. College visits after the mid-4th quarter must be approved by the Lead Counselor, Vice Principal for Academics and Principal.

[Special Note: College visits as they pertain to student athletes, or any student that demonstrates extenuating circumstances, occurring during the fourth quarter will be decided on by administration on a case by case.]

Steps Involved in Preparing for a College Visit Are:

- ✓ Pick up excused absence form from Counseling Office in Room 334.
- ✓ Fill out the form, provide student signature, and obtain parent/guardian signature.
- ✓ Inform each teacher about impending absence and obtain any pertinent homework assignments. Be sure each teacher indicates pass/fail on the back of this form. All homework due during the college visit will be turned in prior to leaving for the visit.
- ✓ Obtain counselor's signature for final approval.
- ✓ Turn the completed form into the Counseling Office at least two school days prior to the absence.

DRESS CODE

A direct correlation exists between appearance and overall success at school. Central Catholic High School expects its students to dress accordingly. Dress and grooming are parental and student responsibilities that should be addressed before the student arrives at school.

Interpretation and judgment in matters pertaining to dress and personal appearances are obviously necessary. In this area, the Dean of Students is the judge of what is acceptable for an individual student.

Each infraction of the dress code results in the student serving a one-hour detention. Multiple infractions the same day result in a single detention. Detentions must be served within five days of the infraction.

After the third detention, the student, his parent(s) and the Dean of Students will meet to determine further action. After the tenth infraction, the student may be asked to withdraw from Central Catholic.

HAIR

During the school day, a student's hair is to be neat, clean, well-groomed, and professional in appearance. The length and bulk of the hair may not be excessive or present a ragged, unkempt appearance.

HAIR LENGTH

Hair should not reach over the collar, cover over half the ear, fall below the eyebrows or be placed behind the ear so as to hide long hair.

- ✓ Hair should not cover the ear or any area lower than the brow.
- ✓ If hair is under a #2 cut, hair must be tapered/blended into the cut.
- ✓ High and tight/military styles are allowed.
- ✓ Faces are to be clean-shaven at all times.
- ✓ Sideburns should be no longer than the middle of the ear.
- ✓ Unacceptable hairstyles include but are not limited to: tails, streaked, bleached or colored, patterned, lined, spiked, extreme bi-level, mushroomed, shaggy, dreadlocked hair, sky high crop, high top fade, burst fade, trendy Mohawk hairstyles, braided, pompadour or shaved heads.
- ✓ All hairstyles are subject to the discretion of the Dean of Students.
- ✓ Students in violation of hair code will be given until the next day to have the appropriate haircut. A pass will be issued to allow the student to return to class. Students may not return to school until their hair is to code.

CLOTHES

- ✓ Pants shall be neat, clean, and pressed.
- ✓ Students will wear regular style slacks or pants with a traditional cut (similar in style to Haggar, Dockers, etc.).
 Pants shall be neat, clean and pressed.
- ✓ Pant styles that are clearly not acceptable include blue jeans of any style or color, any style of pants that looks like or imitates the blue jean style.
- ✓ Oversized clothing (more than one size larger than student size) is not to be worn to school. Specifically, "bagging" or "sagging" pants are prohibited.
- ✓ All pants are to be worn at the waist.
- ✓ Tight fitting pants (e.g., tights, bicycle pants, and joggers) are prohibited.
- ✓ No type of drawstring pants or cargo pants will be allowed.
- ✓ Pants may not be torn up the seam so that boots may be worn, or have frayed edges.
- ✓ Pants may not be ripped or have holes in them.

- ✓ All pants must be neatly hemmed or cuffed.
- ✓ Pants must have belt loops.
- ✓ A dress belt must be worn with pants that have belt loops. Belts shall be made of leather, be solid brown, solid burgundy or solid black and have a normal belt buckle. Oversized or ornate belt buckles are not permitted.
- ✓ Suspenders may be worn in place of a belt.
- ✓ Pants are not to be worn tucked into boots.

SHIRTS

- ✓ Students will wear only collared shirts.
- ✓ Jerseys, company uniform, and military-style shirts are not allowed.
- ✓ Shirts must be buttoned properly and worn tucked in.
 - Shirts that cannot be tucked in should not be worn to school.
 - Shirttails should be long enough so that the shirt remains tucked in throughout the day.
- ✓ Graphics or logos on shirts must be in good taste.
- ✓ During cold weather, if a sweater is worn, a collared shirt must also be worn (Sweatshirts are not considered as a pullover sweater).
- ✓ One shirt may not be worn over another shirt as a jacket.
- ✓ Long-sleeve T-shirts are not considered sweaters.
- ✓ Sleeveless shirts, shirts designed as underwear, and shirts that have been physically altered in any way except to fit the wearer more appropriately are not acceptable.

SHOES

- ✓ Any shoes that are considered dress slip-ons, loafers, oxfords, boots and Sperry's are allowed. Shoes must have closed toes and heels. Only black, brown, tan, burgundy, and cherry colored shoes or two-toned colored (brown/tan, back/cherry, black/brown or any combination of the solid colors that are acceptable) shoes will be allowed.
- ✓ The following shoes are not allowed: Shoes that have striped detail, athletic shoes, any slipper-style/house shoe, and shoes with no backs are not acceptable.
- ✓ Students will not walk on the heels of the shoes to simulate a shoe with no back.
- ✓ Shoes appearance must be well-kempt and remain professional looking.
- ✓ Socks must be worn.

MISCELLANEOUS

- ✓ Jewelry must be simple and in good taste.
- ✓ Piercings and gauges are not acceptable at school or any school sponsored activity, night or day, on or off the campus. They may not be worn under any covering including a bandage.
- ✓ Chains, key chains, and/or chain wallets may not be worn during the school day.
- ✓ Caps and hats are not appropriate during the school day and are not permitted in the halls.
- The Dean of Students will keep items taken from students until the end of the school day at which time, the student may claim the item. Items not claimed will be given to charity at the end of each semester.
- ✓ After the second time, the item will be kept until the end of the semester or until a parent comes to retrieve it.

OUTERWEAR

During cooler weather, students should dress appropriately for the day. Coats, jackets, sweater, etc. are allowed.

- \checkmark The hood may not cover the student's head while in the building.
- ✓ Only CCHS hoodies or hoodies of higher education (university/college) may be worn beginning the first day of November 2019 thru March 9, 2020. A collared shirt must be worn underneath any hoodie. The Dean of Students reserves the right to change dates as necessary.

FORUMS, MASS, AND SPECIAL OCCASIONS

- ✓ Oxford or broadcloth (not denim) collared, long sleeve or short sleeve dress shirt designed to be worn with a professional necktie or bow tie. Ties will be in good taste and appropriate.
- ✓ Proper wear is the shirt tucked in, collar & cuffs buttoned, and tie snug to the collar all day.
- ✓ Khaki, Haggar, Dockers, etc. style slacks, either plain or pleated front.
- ✓ Dress socks will be worn; ankle, crew length or over-the-calf.
- ✓ JROTC uniforms will be worn as scheduled unless otherwise announced.
- ✓ Hoodies and other outerwear will not be worn at Mass or assemblies.
- ✓ Brightly-colored or loud designs will not be permitted.

Game and Performance Days

Club, team, organization shirts or sweatshirts may be worn on designated days. All other aspects of the dress code are in effect.

BLUE AND WHITE DAYS

Blue and White Days can increase school spirit. The following guidelines are created in that spirit:

- ✓ Only Central Catholic High School approved logo apparel may be worn and must be visible: T-shirts, jerseys, polo shirts, and hooded jackets.
- ✓ A basketball, cross-country or track tank top must be worn with a T-shirt underneath.
- ✓ Players on teams may wear their jerseys on game days.
- ✓ Blue jeans may be worn. Pants will have belt loops. They must be without holes or rips and must be clean.
- ✓ All pants are to be worn at the waist.
- ✓ Belts must be worn.
- ✓ Students that choose to wear jeans and a T-shirt may refrain from tucking in their shirt.
- ✓ Tennis shoes are allowed but not sandals. If athletic shoes are not worn, the student will wear shoes that conform to the regular school dress code policy for shoes. Socks must be worn with the tennis shoes.
- ✓ All other rules concerning hair code and shaving are in force.
- ✓ A student who chooses not to participate in the Blue & White Day must abide by the CCHS dress code.
- ✓ Students who violate the Blue and White Day dress code will receive a detention.

JROTC Uniforms

The JROTC staff in accordance with Army regulations determine details about the proper wearing of the JROTC uniform. Conformity with these regulations is expected and infractions will be considered violations of the school dress code and will be dealt with accordingly.

HAIRSTYLE

Students enrolled in JROTC will comply as follows:

The hair on top of the head must be neatly groomed. The length and bulk of the hair may not be excessive or present a ragged, unkempt, or extreme appearance. The hair must present a tapered appearance; which implies that the outline of the cadet's hair conforms to the shape of the head, curving inward to the natural termination point at the base of the neck. When the hair is combed, it will not fall over the ears or eyebrows or touch the collar of uniform shirt, except for the closely cut hair at the back of the neck. The block-cut fullness in the back is permitted to a moderate degree, as long as the tapered look is maintained. The lowest part of the hairline at the back of the neck should not exceed 1/8 inch. In all cases, the bulk or length of the hair may not interfere with the normal wear of the headgear.

a) Cadets will keep sideburns neatly trimmed. Sideburns will not be flared; the base of the sideburn will be a

clean-shaven horizontal line. Sideburns will not extend below the middle of the ear.

- b) Cadets will keep their face clean-shaven. Beards and mustaches are not permitted.
- c) Cadets will not bleach, dye, or streak their hair.

FINANCES

Please take note of the financial policies and procedures. Communication is the key. We rely on our families to meet the financial obligations to which they have agreed. Please contact the Director of Finance, <u>mgaffney@cchs-satx.org</u> or the Student Accounts Coordinator, <u>oconcha@cchs-satx.org</u> with any concerns about your account.

Tuition, fees and Payment Info.

Central Catholic relies on the timely payments by our families to meet its obligations. Please inform the Business Office if circumstances arise that prevent timely payments. Communication is the key!

Please include the student's identification number on all correspondence to insure proper credit. We do NOT accept post-dated checks. Credit cards (Visa, MasterCard, Discover or American Express) are accepted.

Tuition and Fees

Central Catholic charges tuition for the school year as approved by the Board of Directors. Ensuring the timely payment of all tuition and fees is the responsibility of the custodial parent/guardian, regardless of who actually pays all or part of the charges.

Tuition and fees for the following year are announced in advance of the spring registration/re-registration deadlines and are posted on the website. Payment deadlines will be announced at that time.

Grants or scholarships from sources outside Central Catholic will be posted to a student's account upon receipt of payment from the 3rd party. Hope for the Future grants will be posted to a student's account once a family meets all requirements and accepts the grant from the archdiocese.

Tuition Contract

Families are required to sign a Tuition Contract in the spring of each year. This contract indicates:

- ✓ The full amount of the tuition as established by the Board of Directors
- ✓ The amount of any scholarship or grant awarded by Central Catholic
- ✓ Any discount to which the family is entitled
- \checkmark The payment plan selected by the family, which is administered by FACTS.
 - Annual—due by August 15
 - Semester—due by August 15 and January 15
 - \circ Monthly—through FACTS on the 20th of the month for July thru April
- ✓ The total amount the family will pay during the academic year

The tuition contract must be returned to the school by the date specified in the letter that accompanies the contract. A copy signed by the Director of Finance or President will be returned to each family.

Students whose families fail to return a signed contract to the school will be removed from the rolls of Central Catholic.

Advanced Tuition

Families pay \$200 in the spring during the registration process as tuition to reserve a place for the next academic year. This payment appears as a credit on the July statement. Registration fees are due by April 15th.

Tuition Payment Options

Full tuition: Full tuition payments made by August 15th receive a two per-cent (2%) discount on the actual tuition amount due. No discount is given on fees, late payments or for tuition covered by financial awards (e.g.--Scholarships, grants, etc.).

Tuition by semester: A minimum of 50 percent of the tuition and fee balance is due by the August deadline. The remaining balance will be due by the January deadline.

Monthly payment plan: An established and mutually agreed upon monthly payment plan as established in FACTS.

FACTS Tuition Management

- ✓ Central Catholic relies upon FACTS to administer tuition billing and payment processing.
- ✓ All families are directed to the FACTS tuition management system in the spring.
- Incoming freshmen and transfer students will be notified by FACTS to provide the information required to administer tuition payments.
- Returning students will be notified by FACTS to confirm tuition and scholarship amounts and, payment plan.
- ✓ Any adjustments like extra payments, etc. are coordinated through the Business Office.
- ✓ FACTS Management charges an annual enrollment fee for the set-up of the account.
 - All fees due to FACTS—enrollment, late payment, or others—must be paid directly to FACTS.
- ✓ The ten (10) month payment plan begins in July and ends in April.
- ✓ Payments are due to FACTS Management by the 20th of each month.
- ✓ Families are expected to use the auto-payment feature of FACTS.

Special Circumstances

- ✓ Families who require special consideration MUST contact the school as soon as possible.
- ✓ Families may be allowed to set up manual payments to FACTS in serious circumstances.
- ✓ Any modifications to tuition contracts must be approved and processed through the Business Office.
 FACTS will be notified of any adjustments made to contract.
- Central Catholic has established a special fund for graduating seniors who may have had the loss of family income, a serious illness or a death in the family which the family of a graduating seniors may apply to for assistance. Families who are awarded assistance are strongly encouraged to donate to this emergency fund after the families' current financial crisis has passed. With this donation, the family can pay for it forward and help another family in the future who may have similar circumstances and continue the brotherhood, which is part of the Marianist Heritage at Central Catholic.

Billing and Accounting Procedures

All tuition billing and payment processing for Central Catholic is administered through FACTS. Families will be notified by FACTS of the tuition balance due and the payment plan no later than June 1. Families are expected to manage tuition payments and keep abreast of all communication regarding the tuition balance due through FACTS. Any questions concerning the status of accounts can be addressed to the Business Office.

The tuition account as of June 1 will include tuition, net of all Central Catholic awarded grants and scholarship as well as any outside grants for which Central Catholic has received payment. In the case of Hope for the Future, grants will be reflected in the tuition account as soon as all requirements are met by the student's family.

All scholarships and grants awarded are prorated each month and monthly payment obligations cannot be reduced by more than the prorated amount of awards.

Undistributed scholarship / grant balances due to failure to keep payment obligations will be returned to general fund.

FACTS is Central Catholic's tuition billing and payment processing system. Tuition balances are updated at the time that a payment is received. Any questions regarding a student's tuition account can be verified via the FACTS website. Check the account on their website to insure receipt and proper posting. The Business Office can answer any questions.

The Business Office must be notified if the second semester payment will not be made by the January 15th deadline. Central Catholic relies on the timely payment of tuition for cash flow. Communication helps the school plan properly.

Tuition accounts in arrears must be in good standing before attending summer school or returning to school in August. Prior year tuition balances may be rolled over to a new school year only with the approval of the Director of Finance.

Delinquent Accounts

Central Catholic's first obligation is to provide each boy a Marianist-based Catholic education. The satisfaction of all financial obligations to the school, including tuition and fees, is a condition for continued enrollment in the school. **Arrangements must be made to bring the account current as soon as possible.**

Central Catholic's escalation process for delinquent tuition accounts is intended to provide every family the opportunity to establish a workable payment plan. Below are the steps in Central Catholic's escalation process:

Monitoring Past Due Accounts:

- You will be invoiced or notified monthly by the FACTS system.
- You will be notified by Central Catholic's tuition Director of Finance when a payment is **30** days past due

to help ascertain the tuition situation and offer available resources for resolution.

- When a payment is **60 days or greater past due**, you will be requested to meet with the Director of Finance to establish a payment plan. **Payment plans are not intended to reduce** a family's tuition obligation; any additional financial assistance must be requested through Central Catholic's financial assistance award process.
- For those families experiencing a one-time financial emergency, you will be eligible to apply for hardship assistance from the St. Joseph fund.
- Payment commitments will be monitored.
- If payment commitments are not met and/or the family fails to communicate with Director of Finance access to online student records and assignments will be suspended.
- The below escalation processes are followed, one for seniors and one for students in grades 9-11.

Escalation Process for Grades 9-11:

- You will be requested to meet with Central Catholic's Principal to evaluate the status of your tuition account and agreed to tuition payment plan.
- If any agreed tuition payment plan is not met by the family, the Principal will review the circumstances and final disposition, which may result in the following:
 - 1. Student suspended until payment is resolved.
 - 2. Student may be prohibited from taking semester exams.
 - 3. Student will not be allowed to re-enroll.
 - 4. The School may pursue support from an external organization to collect tuition due.
 - 5. The School may pursue legal action.

Escalation Process for Seniors:

- Your senior's tuition account must be current as of March 31, 2020.
- You will be requested to meet with Central Catholic's Principal to evaluate the status of your tuition account and agreed to tuition payment plan.
- If the family does not meet its payment commitments, Central Catholic's Principal may withhold the student's diploma, and the student may be prohibited from participating in senior events including graduation.
- The School may pursue support from an external organization to collect tuition due.
- The School may pursue legal action.

Other Implications of Failing to Keep Your Son's Tuition Account Current / Meet Your Family's Payment Plan Obligations

If you are unable to meet your payment plan obligations: Scholarships and other tuition assistance cannot be awarded to your son; Hope for the Future grants cannot be awarded to your son, and; Siblings will not be allowed to enroll at Central Catholic.

Extenuating Circumstances

If a family encounters unusual or extenuating circumstances affecting payment arrangements, they must contact the Director of Finance, <u>mgaffney@cchs-satx.org</u> or (210) 576-4352. Communication is key.

Withdrawal Refunds

Should parents be asked to withdraw a student or should Central Catholic remove a student from its roster, families are responsible for tuition and fees through the end of the month when that student is withdrawn.

Example: If a student withdraws from school on November 6, he will be charged for four months tuition (Aug-Nov). This will be computed by dividing the published annual tuition by ten (10 months from August-May) and multiplying by the four months owed. Fees will be charged as applicable. In all cases of withdrawal, tuition reductions (scholarships/discounts) from Central Catholic will be similarly prorated. Outside awards may need to be reimbursed by the family to the awarding agency.

Student withdrawal may result in a refund to a family depending on payments made at the time of withdrawal. Refunds will be issued within 30 days of a student's withdrawal. All late payment charges and/or FACTS Management fees must be paid directly to them to close the account with them.

Only when all obligations have been met will official transcripts be forwarded to a new institution.

Service Charges

Any check returned by the bank will be re-deposited immediately and without notification. The second return of the same check will result in a \$30 charge and require cash or a cashier's check/money order to redeem the bounced check.

Families should always be aware of payment due-dates and the status of their account. All tuition accounts are subject to late fees for missed tuition payments and is administered by FACTS. These apply to any shortfall in the monthly payment due (including previous late charges) and are deducted from the family's next payment.

Protecting the Student

Central Catholic strives to ensure that students focus on what is most important to them: their education. As such, Central Catholic does everything it can to resolve past due tuition without involving the student. Should the school be unable to reach the parent and resolve the tuition balance, Central Catholic will ask the student to deliver a sealed letter home to his parents. If the matter is still unresolved, the student will be suspended from class until the parents contact the school and schedule a meeting to resolve their account.

Accessing Online Grades

Parent and student access to online grades will be limited if an account is past due for more than sixty (60) days. Students may request a copy of their grades from their counselor or the main office. The business office resolves all holds on students' account.

CCHS Scholarships and Tuition Assistance

We have two types of assistance: Tuition Assistance and Emergency Tuition Assistance.

Tuition Assistance

Central Catholic offers scholarships and grants based on criteria set by our alumni and friends with criteria that include financial need, academic success, participation in activities/athletics, or a combination thereof. In order to maintain assistance, students must be passing their classes, have no disciplinary issues, participate in at least one school activity, and support school fundraising efforts Much of our assistance is provided by generous donors who fund scholarships in the endowment.

Process

Applications are required for all tuition assistance and scholarships. Applications are due by March 1 prior to the academic year for which the application is being made. Please see the school website for details on apply.

Unless otherwise notified, all tuition assistance and scholarships require completion of a financial disclosure in FACTS.

Instructions and deadlines are published in December of each year. Families applying after the published deadlines may not receive assistance. The Tuition Assistance Review Committee evaluates applications, and families are informed of the committee's decision via official letter. Families not receiving tuition assistance may appeal to the Review Committee through the Director of Enrollment. Contact the Tuition Assistance Coordinator to discuss options or to be considered for a waiting list. Appeals will be heard. Families will be asked to provide additional information and may be required to appear before the committee.

Emergency Tuition Assistance

We understand that families occasionally experience an emergency, which may prevent them from meeting all of their financial obligations. Families should contact the Director of Finance, <u>mgaffney@cchs-satx.org</u> or 210-576-4352 for any emergency situations.

JROTC / Library / Athletic / Band Items

Books, uniforms or other items issued to students are to be returned at the end of the school year. Students will be made aware of the missing items and are given a deadline to return the item or make a payment. Once the deadline is passed, the un-collected items are reported to the Business Office.